#MeToo in South Korea and Japan

A comparative study of newspapers' coverage of the MeToo-movement in South Korea and Japan

Inger Helene Johnsen Blegeberg



Master's Thesis in East Asian Culture and History (EAST4593, 30 credits)

Department of Culture Studies and Oriental Languages
UNIVERSITY OF OSLO

Spring 2020

#MeToo in South Korea and Japan

A comparative study of newspapers' coverage of the MeToomovement in South Korea and Japan

Inger Helene Johnsen Blegeberg

Master's Thesis in East Asian Culture and History

EAST4593 (30 credits)

Department of Culture Studies and Oriental Languages

UNIVERSITY OF OSLO

Spring 2020

© Inger Helene Johnsen Blegeberg

2020

#MeToo in South Korea and Japan – a comparative study of newspapers' coverage of the MeToo-movement in South Korea and Japan

Inger Helene Johnsen Blegeberg

http://www.duo.uio.no/

Trykk: Reprosentralen, Universitetet i Oslo

Abstract

This thesis aim to shed light on how the global MeToo-movement was received, perceived and reported by the media in South Korea and Japan, and how this affected the individual countries. The use of MeToo flourished in South Korea, and the media were consistently following all the high profile cases. In contrast, only a handful of MeToo-stories have breached the news media in Japan. By using online newspapers, three Korean and two Japanese MeToo stories have been retold by compiling information from articles, and then analyzed and compared. The political shift in South Korea made it possible for the MeToomovement to gain support from the top, as President Moon early on openly declared his support. On the other hand, the unchallenged conservative ruling party in Japan has stayed quiet on the topic of MeToo and sexual harassment, even when their own politicians were involved, and the movement were left struggling at a grassroots level. This political difference is reflected in the freedom of press that has significantly improved since the Moon presidency started, while Prime Minister Abe's government has been putting more pressure on the media not to write about topics that does not benefit the country. Nonetheless, it is still too early to see the long-term results of the movement, and despite the excessive coverage by the media in South Korea, recent surveys shows that not much has changed in the workforce yet, calling for the question if the result of the movement really differed that much in the neighboring countries.

Acknowledgements

First, I would like to thank my professors, Reiko Abe Auestad and Vladimir Tikhonov, for their invaluable help and guidance in writing this Master's thesis. Their endless support of advice and constructive critique made this possible, and I am forever grateful.

Next, I would like to thank the Asian Center for Women's Studies at Ewha Womans University for having me as an intern in the fall semester of 2019, especially my dear boss, Aileen Park. I learned so much from her and the ACWS, and I will bring this wisdom with me in my future. In addition, I would like to thank the activists who works at the Korean Sexual Violence Relief Center and Korean Woman-Link in Seoul for so kindly helping me with my research on sexual violence. This journey into the women's movement in South Korea has been one of a kind!

Further, I would like to thank my friends and family for supporting me through my studies, and for all the little gifts of encouragement they have given me when needed. I apologize for all the plans that have been put on hold while I wrote this, and I promise I will make it up to you.

Last, but absolutely not least, I would like to thank my roommate and best friend, MK, for keeping up with me these last few months, and for making sure I stayed alive. Thank you so much for all the times I have needed to discuss things, and for letting me throw ideas and thoughts at you, for letting me vent my frustration, and for helping me see the light at the end of the tunnel.

I sincerely hope that this thesis can be of support for the women's movement in East Asia. I know that there are many topics and reasons connected to MeToo, but due to page limitations, I was forced to pick a few. The struggle for gender equality is long and hard, and I admire and standby all who play a role in this fight. You are my heroes!

Table of Contents

A	bstra	act	V
A	ckno	owledgements	VII
T	able (of Contents	IX
1.	In	ntroduction	1
	1.1	Motivation	2
	1.2	Research Question	3
	1.3	Chapter Outline	3
2	\mathbf{N}	Nethodology	5
	2.1	Finding the Information	6
3	C	Conceptual Framework	8
	3.1	Existing Literature	8
	3.2	Patriarchal Hierarchy	9
	3.3	Sexual Violence	11
	3.4	Social Movements	13
4	S	outh Korea	16
	4.1	The Prosecutor's Office	16
	4.2	The Politician	21
	4.3	The Art Industry	25
5	Ja	apan	30
	5.1	Ito Shiori	30
	5.2	Vice-Finance Minister Fukuda	34
6	R	Reactions	37
	6.1	South Korea	37
	6.2	Japan	38
7	P	Political backdrop	40
	7.1	President Moon	40
	7.2	Prime Minister Abe	41
8	'S	Sontaku' and Freedom of Press	43
9	D	Discussion	45
	9.1	The Cases	45
	9.2	Women's Movement against Patriarchal Hierarchy	49

9.3	Politics	50
9.4	Freedom of Press	51
10 Cc	onclusion	53
Bibliography		
Append	lix	59

1. Introduction

From October 2017, the #MeToo movement has traveled around the world through the internet as a way for victims of sexual harassment to speak up. In more countries than not, the movement has spread through social media, bringing powerful men to courts after accusations of sexual harassment. All over the world, women and men have reacted differently to the claims of sexual harassment, users of the hashtag meeting both support and criticism from all genders. In Hollywood, big names have been exposed, and more and more victims feel empowered to speak up rather than keep quiet about their stories. Beginning with famous celebrities, stories of sexual harassment have surfaced from all kinds of industries and classes.

While the intent of the hashtag is mostly the same, how the hashtag has been used and received differ from country to country and culture to culture. A good example of such difference can be seen between South Korea and Japan. With both societies built on patriarchal systems that separates gender and promotes women as wives and mothers only, it is not surprising that sexual harassment and sexual assaults are highly overlooked in the two countries. Interestingly, the reactions and the resistance that the users of the hashtag met, shows that the movement affected the two countries as if they were on opposite sides of a scale. Starting from the prosecutor's office, the MeToo movement spread through the politic and art world, through the business world and further down, until stories of sexual harassment were discovered in any occupations throughout South Korea. In Japan, on the other hand, there were only a hand-full of high profile cases, and the movement never caught the same momentum that it did in South Korea.

This thesis aims to shed light on and compare the media's coverage of the use of #MeToo in the two neighboring countries through newspaper articles. The media's coverage of MeToo both nationally and globally highly influences how much the general public pay attention to the cases in their own country.² One could argue that the only reason Harvey Weinstein was unable to buy himself out of the accusations against him was the media coverage of his case. As most of the MeToo cases includes some kind of uneven power relation between the victim and the accused, the publicity of the cases and MeToo as a whole became essential for the cases to not be swept under the rug and ignored. While the cultures in Japan and South Korea are different in a lot of aspects, the fact that both societies stem from patriarchal traditions and that both countries have reached approximately the same level of

¹ Shin, J., & D- Seon. *Hankyoreh*. (02.02.2018)

² Hasunuma L., & K. Shin. (2019)

modernity, one could expect the two countries to react to a global movement similarly, if not exactly the same. However, a search in three different online newspapers in each country shows a different outcome.

1.1 Motivation

While the use and reactions to #MeToo differ in the two countries, the issue of sexual harassment and sexual violence is far from new in either of them. As patriarchal societies with low gender equality rate and strong traditions of men being the superior gender, women in these countries have had to suffer in silence even as women's rights became an important topic in other industrialized countries. According to the Global Gender Gap Report for 2020, South Korea was ranked 108th and Japan 121st out of 153 countries, putting them far below most other modern countries. This report aims to score the gender equality of a country by calculating factors such as pay gap, gender participation in the workforce, and education. In comparison, other modern countries such as Australia or the U.S. are ranked 44th and 53rd. Having lived in both South Korea and Japan myself, I have experienced the warnings from teachers and friends, and the occasional unwanted comment on the street; I was intrigued to investigate on the MeToo movement as it reached East Asia. Following a couple of newspapers from each country, it became obvious that the hashtag had gained a lot more attention in South Korea compared to Japan. The more I read, the more interesting it became. While Hasunuma and Shin's article #MeToo in Japan and South Korea: #WeToo, #WithYou³ now offers a general comparison, the topic is still under-discussed and a highly relevant topic in Asian feminism. A comparative study of the two countries can not only shed light on the issue of sexual harassment in the two societies, but also provide an insight into the struggle for equal rights and the weight women's opinions are carrying.

When the use of #MeToo was first introduced by Tarana Burke, an American women's rights activist, in 2006, it began as a means to show solidarity to survivors of sexual violence, particularly black women and girls, as well as other colored women of lower social classes. The hashtag's use was re-invigorated in 2017, now as a way of connecting victims of sexual harassment, and to show people that this is a cultural problem. When Harvey Weinstein was fired after being accused of sexually exploiting some of the women he had been working with, the actress Alyssa Milano posted a tweet on Twitter, asking everyone who

³ Hasunuma, L. & Shin, K. (2019)

⁴ Ohlheiser, A. (2017)

had experienced sexual assault or harassment to share their experience using #MeToo.⁵ After this use of #MeToo went viral, Burke said in an interview that she now feels that the movement has turned into an outing of 'bad men', rather than the supportive movement it was started as.⁶ Has the MeToo movement really done anything to help victims of sexual assaults, or has it gone too far and turned into this 'outing of bad men' as Burke describes it as? Does the movement carry a different impact on different cultures? As a major in East Asian History and Culture, I could not help but be curious as to how MeToo was perceived, used and discussed in modern patriarchal countries such as South Korea and Japan.

1.2 **Research Question**

The goal of this these is to shed light on how #MeToo is used and received in the two countries, and its relevance in East Asia by asking the following question:

How has the media, namely the newspapers, in Japan and South Korea been covering the MeToo movement, and how has this affected the impact of MeToo as a movement in the individual countries; what do they have in common, and what are the differences?

Chapter Outline 1.3

This thesis will begin with a brief overlook of the varying difficulties in navigating the different newspapers, and if there were any special challenges along the way in **chapter 2**. The accessibility of the stories tells us if the stories are a topic that easily reach people without any special interest in MeToo, or if it is something one would have to actively search for. Chapter 3 will give insight to theories and existing literature on topics concerning the MeToo-movement in South Korea and Japan. Further, I will give a description and short discussion of five different cases of MeToo, three from South Korea in chapter 4, and two from Japan in chapter 5. Each case represent a different working environment, chosen to provide insight into how MeToo was handled in different industries. The cases will be retold in by compiling information found in the newspaper articles. As not all cases have had extensive media coverage, or have been followed up by the media on an inconsistent timeline, there might be stories with holes or that are unfinished.

⁵ Hasunuma, L., & K.-Y. Shin. (2019) p. 98

⁶ Jaffe, Sarah. (2018)

In **chapter 6**, I will map out and compare reactions to the movement, both among the public and from officials, such as politicians. Did some cases create more protests or support than others? Has MeToo received any political reactions in the two countries? While the media usually claim they are neutral in their reporting, they sometimes tend to cover one side of a story more than the other. Do articles show any signs of this? Are there any reports of progress or changes in the fight against sexual misconduct?

Chapter 7 will take a look at the political differences in the two countries, and how President Moon and Prime Minister Abe's political stand on feminism has affected how the MeToo-movement was received. In **chapter 8**, the focus will be on the freedom of press, and how the restricted the news media are by the government. Lastly, in **chapter 9**, I will discuss these underlying reasons with the information gathered about each case, and attempt to determine what role the media have played in relation to MeToo in South Korea and Japan. Has there been any recent changes on how to deal with sexual misconduct, and were the changes actually because of the MeToo movement, or was it just a lucky coincidence?

2 Methodology

The research for this thesis is based on newspaper articles from three different newspapers from each country. For South Korea, I have chosen two English newspapers, *The Korea Times* and Korea *JoongAng Daily*, and the Korean newspaper *Hankyoreh*. For Japan, two Japanese newspapers have been chosen; *Mainichi Shimbun* and *Asahi Shimbun*, as well as the English newspaper *the Japan Times*. The papers have been chosen for their size, and their accessibility online. It is important to notice that these newspapers are considered fairly liberal, and that conservative news media might have covered MeToo differently.

The research started with a quick search of #MeToo in the search bar of the six newspapers, to acquire an overall understanding of some of the most reported cases. This thesis looks into the cases of Seo Ji-hyeon (victim, South Korea) and Ito Shiori (victim, Japan), which are both known as the first cases of MeToo in their respective countries. Next, the cases against ex-Governor Ahn Hee-jung (perpetrator, South Korea) and ex-vice Finance Minister Fukuda Junichi (perpetrator, Japan) have been chosen for their seriousness and coverage by the media. Both Ahn and Fukuda were high standing politicians when they were accused of rape (in Ahn's case), and sexual harassment (in Fukuda's case), and the outcome of their cases are significant in understanding how South Korea and Japan have dealt with sexual misconduct accusations after MeToo spread in 2017. Lastly, the case against theater director Lee Youn-taek and the art society in South Korea will give a general overview of an upheaval in the art industry; a trend that could be seen in many countries after MeToo started in Hollywood, but for some reason never reached the Japanese art industry.

The newspaper articles will be used to follow the cases from the time they were publicized until they were either resolved, or where they are as of today (end of May, 2020). Hopefully, the articles will provide some answer to the following questions; How did the cases start? What was the public's reaction to the cases? How did the media cover it? Did the media angle the coverage from a specific side, or did they stay neutral? Were the cases covered by the media from the start until they were resolved? Were there some special aspects of any of the cases that the media paid more attention to? Do the media open the topic of MeToo for discussion, or do they simply cover the cases of MeToo as news coverage?

While the number of articles related to MeToo will provide some information regarding how much attention the movements have received in the media, this research is a qualitative one, and will focus mainly on what the articles do and do not say, rather than the

amount or frequency of the articles covering MeToo-cases. How detailed the information in the articles are will provide more information about the actual coverage of MeToo rather than numeral statistics of the coverage. Furthermore, it is important to consider the type of articles the search gives; is it mainly news articles covering new development in cases, or are they more investigative? Do they only cover press conferences, or have the papers interviewed people of interest directly?

2.1 Finding the Information

Originally, the plan for retrieving the information was simply to go to the newspapers online, use their search tool, and find the articles needed, which worked out well for the South Korean newspapers. A quick search using the word 'MeToo' gave me access to enough articles to give me a good picture of how the MeToo movement had affected South Kore. While there were a few articles about Harvey Weinstein in the U.S. and a couple of other MeToo cases from other countries, the newspapers only started to report about MeToo in South Korea at the end of January 2018, when prosecutor Seo Ji-hyeon went public with her story. From there on it was easy to navigate through articles and keeping up with how the different cases were evolving, or in some cases, devolving. While I did do some additional searches with the names involved in each case, it was not strictly necessary in order to obtain the full picture. Most of the articles covering cases of sexual harassment/violence after January 2018 mentioned 'MeToo' in some way, making them easy to find. All of the three South Korean newspapers chosen for this research were free to read, and did not require an account (as a part of the research, this was not checked beforehand.)

The three papers chosen for Japan proved a bit more challenging. All the newspapers had a search function, and while there were fewer results than the South Korean newspapers, they all had articles mentioning MeToo. The problem started with the need for a payment account. Each of the newspapers gave access to a small number of articles for free, before they required a paid account. Having a paid account seems to be common when it comes Japanese online newspapers, which lowers the probability that the readers go through several newspapers to gain information on a daily basis. Consequently, what they have learned about the MeToo movement depends on which newspaper they usually read.

In the case of *Asahi Shimbun* and *Japan Times*, I was forced to access their articles trough the archives, in order to go far enough back in time (2015 because of Ito Shiori). Both archives consisted of articles from the paper version of the paper, rather than the online one,

giving insight to what was information people could get from simply reading the newspaper without access to internet.

While the search in *Japan Times* did mention MeToo almost 300 times since 2017, most of the articles talked about MeToo in other countries. There were a few reader's comments about Japan's lack of MeToo wave, but the only two Japanese cases covered was that of journalist Ito Shiori, as well as two articles about president of NH Foods resigning due to sexual harassment accusations against a subordinate. Not really consistently covering any cases except for Ito's after it reached court in 2018, the Asahi Shimbun gave life to the MeToo movement in another way. The newspaper had several forums where people could tell their stories, their opinions (both for and against) and ask questions about sexual harassment, bringing light to 'normal' people's experience with MeToo cases. The *Mainichi Shimbun*, although hidden behind payment, was easier to navigate, as I did not have to search through their archives, because the online newspaper provided the same access to articles as the South Korean newspapers did. Overall, it was hard to find in-depth information about any of the Japanese MeToo cases.

Generally, it was a lot easier to navigate the newspapers and the articles in South Korea, but the Japanese newspapers gave more insight to 'normal' people's MeToo experiences and opinions, through their forums and reader's opinion sides. Reading the South Korean articles gave the MeToo movement in South Korea a kind of 'celebrity status', with big headlines and high profile attendees, and it seemed like 'sexual harassment' was a concept most people had knowledge about. However, it did not ask the commoner on the street how they felt nor did it tell the story of the girl working at the convenience store around the corner. While it did not attract as much attention, the forums and opinions in Asahi Shimbun gave insight that is much more 'down to earth' in the everyday Japanese life. It also gave room for the men to express that they were confused about why the office parties were now split into tables of male and female, and how some workers felt that the atmosphere at the office had been too polarized in fear of doing something wrong. Still, the South Korean media's attention to the big cases, and thorough reporting gave the movement more attention overall, and put more pressure on the need for change.

3 Conceptual Framework

3.1 Existing Literature

Over the last couple of decades more and more universities in South Korea and Japan have founded and supported feminist scholars, now offering classes and degrees on the topic of women's and gender studies. To adapt gender equality to their own culture, scholars and research centers have focused on the theory of Asian Feminism, trying to reach the same goal of gender equality as western feminism, but without completely having to rearrange their culture.

Since the 1990's, the topic sexual violence and gender violence have become important topics among the women's studies, especially in relation to patriarchies. Korean scholar Chang Pilwha argues that the sexualisation of women in patriarchal societies reinforces the oppression of women's own sexuality. In addition to establishing women's body as a sexual outlet for men, it promotes chastity and the image that a woman should be 'pure'. Chang further argues that a more open conversation about sexuality, especially women's, can help break down the patriarchal thought that women exists to provide for men's needs. In South Korea and Japan, this patriarchal separation of gender has been reinforced in the family systems, *hojeok* and *ie*. ⁸⁹

In South Korea, like many other Asian societies, this patriarchal household stem from the Confucian ideology. Still, rather than having to remove Confucianism altogether to acquire gender equality, some scholars, like Ahn Pyoungchu, argues that the Confucian ideology is highly adaptable, as it has survived for centuries, and that it can be adapted to the feminist agenda. This would help overcome what Lee Sang Wha describes as a 'passive reception of Western Feminism'. 11

In contrast, feminist scholars in Japan, such as Ueno Chizuko and Ochiai Emiko, argues that the Japanese patriarchal family system *ie* is not a traditional system integrated with the culture, but a step towards modernization that the government pushed through during the Meiji-restoration. ¹² ¹³ Ochiai argues that while the *ie*-system might seem like a step back

⁷ Chang, P. (2005)

⁸ Ueno, C. (2009)

⁹ Lee, S. W. (2005)

¹⁰ Lee, S. W. (2005) p. 93

¹¹ Lee, S. W. (2005) p. 91

¹² Ueno, C. (2009)

towards a more 'Asian' society, it was an attempt to keep up with the neoliberalism spreading in the world at the time, while at the same time making something uniquely Japanese. It is a wide concern among feminist scholars in Japan that this step that was once made towards modernism, and as a way of connecting the family to the state, is now used as an excuse to reject gender equality due to 'traditions'. The next section will give a short description of certain concepts necessary to better understand patriarchy and sexual violence in South Korea and Japan:

3.2 Patriarchal Hierarchy

Patriarchy is a social structure where an older male in a family is the head of the family, and in patriarchal societies, this extends to most parts of the power structures, both privately and publicly. According to the Oxford dictionary of Critical Theory, a patriarchal society is 'inherently hierarchal, privileging one group of people, namely men, over another for no other reason than gender'. The term is often used related to feminism, to describe societies in which men are in control on both a micro and macro level, making it hard for women to step up or be heard, simply because they are women. In East Asia, the fight is not only getting women into leading positions, but also to let them leave the life as housewives and combine family and work life. The Korean traditional *hojeok* and the Japanese *ie* have many similarities, but while *hojeok* does indeed come from a longstanding Confucian tradition, scholars in Japan argue that the Japanese *ie* is actually a modern concept, not a traditional one.

The Korean household system *hojeok* is a patriarchal stem family system build on the Confucian family system that was used in China in the 15th century. As the family needed sons to continue the linage, daughters were sent to marry into other families when they became of age. The daughter was then to follow the word of her parents-in-law and if she did not, she would shame her natal family's reputation. In regards to the modern MeToo, one of the significant issues with this system is how little power the women have had through their lives. Living her life obeying first her father, then her in-laws, her husband, and when he died, her son, meant that the women in the household could not rise to a power position in the family. The only power she could feel was from the power over her daughter(s)-in-law.¹⁵ Furthermore, the household was segregated, with the women's quarters in the back, and the

¹³ Ochiai, E. (2014)

¹⁴ Oxford A Dictonary of Critical Theory, s.v. "Patriarchy"

¹⁵ Lee, S. W. (2005)

men at the front close to the public sphere.

As this system has slowly moved towards a more nuclear family system in South Korea, where individuality and democracy within the household plays a bigger role, the *hojeok* system was officially abolished in 2008. ¹⁶ ¹⁷ Yet, the segregation between genders in the household still has lingering effects on women's role in the public. According to the Confucian way, since women were held away from the public, they did not have the opportunity to establish themselves in an important position in the society, or have a socially independent, recognized position. Being raised solely to take care of her husband's family and bear sons for him, she was not to have any opinions or needs herself. Consequently, women were deemed unable to take part in moral decision making, as a person with no needs cannot have moral thoughts. ¹⁸ In short, the Confucian way of separating private from public in turn separated the women from the public, making any women's issue a private issue, not a public one. This effectively kept the women unable to speak up or take part in the public sphere, and undermined women's need for her own life, as she was to live for her husband and sons.

The role of the 'traditional' *ie*-system in Japan is often used as an argument by the conservatives and nationalists against modern and/or global concepts such as feminism. They take pride in the tradition, promoting it as something uniquely Japanese, playing on the thought of Japanese vs. the outside world. In reality, this 'tradition' of the *ie*-system is neither old, nor traditional. The system was built during the Meiji-restoration in the late 19th century, to promote family values, and systemize both the private and the public sphere. While the idea of a patriarchal stem family indeed came from how the *samurai* families and nobles had lived before, the common people was not familiar with this type of family. The separation of gender, putting the women inside of the household to do their 'women's role' was not possible for the common people before the industrialization, and in that aspect, the 'traditional' *ie*-system would not be possible without the modern concept of housewives.¹⁹

In many ways, the Japanese *ie* and the Korean *hojeok* are built on the same values and make up the same family system. One thing that differs however is the fact that the Japanese government made the *ie*-system not just to concretize the idea of family, but also to connect the family to the public sphere, while at the same time keep them separate. The family should function as a closed unit that answer to the head patriarch, but the patriarch in turn should

_

¹⁶ Lee, J. K. (2005)

¹⁷ Cho, C. *The Korea Herald.* (06.04.10)

¹⁸ Lee, S. W. (2005) p. 96

¹⁹ Ueno, C. (2009)

answer to the state. While state before family is indeed one of the Confucian ways as well, the state authority's strict regime trumps each *ie* individually.²⁰ The *ie*-system might have been implemented under the cover of creating a modern family through tradition, but feminist scholars such as Ueno Chizuko argue that the system is not about familism, but more about nationalism and way to tie the Japanese society together, as well as a transition into capitalism.

In order to understand why South Korea and Japan have acted so restrained to feminist movement and a new modernization of the family unit, one must notice that both Japan and South Korea have experienced a rapid decrease in birthrate the last decades. As the elderly population are retiring, the number of participants on the workforce decreases. Keeping the family unit intact is one of the attempts to increase the birthrate. In turn, as an attempt to ensure the family unit, it is harder for single-mothers to find a full-time job that pays well enough to support the family alone. Women are often hired for part-time position, so that they have the opportunity to have a family as well, but this makes women cheap labor, and increases the pay gap between men and women. In short, the patriarchy that we can find in these two countries today is in reality not so much about tradition, as it is about control and cheap labor. While women joining the workforce will help the issue today, the countries are still dependent on a new generation to take over.

3.3 Sexual Violence

Sexual violence has been, and still is, a highly discussed topic among scholars within several fields, such as criminology, law, and psychology. When used in context of feminism, it is often connected to patriarchal societies, or power imbalance. It is often used along the term gender-based violence, and while it can happen to anyone or by anyone regardless of gender, it is often used in a heterosexual situation, where the victim is female, and assailant is male. Even though such a generalization is inaccurate, it would be wrong to ignore the fact that most perpetrators of sexual violence are men, and most victims are women.²³ Especially in the case of MeToo, to ignore this, would be as wrong as ignoring the power imbalance between the victim and the perpetrator.

The feminist movement can be divided into four different waves since it started in the

²¹ Chang, K. S. (2010)

²⁰ Ueno, C. (2009) p. 79

²² Broadbent, K. (2001)

²³ Cahill, A. J. (2009) p. 16

mid-nineteenth century. ²⁴ The fourth wave, which we are currently experiencing, focuses on the sexual harassment, rape culture, workplace discrimination and harassment connected to social networking sites. It was this wave of feminism that prompted the MeToo-movement. The topic of sexual harassment and sexual violence have become one of the hottest topic among women's studies scholars all over the world, theorizing, analyzing and discussing data in hope of finding a solution to end gender violence. By connecting sexual violence to theories about masculinities and hegemonic power, feminist scholar aim to show sexual violence as a symptom of highly misogynic societies. Mari Lilleslåtten argues that sexual violence is not really about sexuality at all, but rather about the power to execute such action over somebody else. ²⁵ She further points out that in work related cases, the victim of harassment are more prone to quit their job, rather than the perpetrator being forced to quit.

The concept of 'victim blaming' can be used in any situation where the public blames the victim for what they experienced, but it is most commonly used in relation to sexual violence. In some cases, 'victim blaming' bleeds into 'victim shaming', not only blaming the victim for being assaulted, but making them feel shameful about it. Because of the *hojeok*-and *ie*-systems, as well as the general Confucian ideology, women in South Korea and Japan are supposed to be chaste and not even thinking about sex.²⁶ ²⁷ This victim blaming can come from anywhere, even from the victim's friends and family, and often make the victim afraid of asking for help or support from the people closest to them.²⁸ There is also the perception that victims are 'good' or 'bad' victims, or sometimes described as 'real' and 'fake' victims, or not 'victim enough', as a way to discredit the victims.²⁹ ³⁰

Now, more than three years after this MeToo-movement started, several articles have been written on the topic. Alison Gash and Ryan Harding's article about MeToo in regards to legal discourse analyzes why MeToo was necessary in the U.S.A., a country that in theory should have a legal system able to properly handle sexual violence cases. They point out that the use of #MeToo is not simply about bringing perpetrators to justice, but raising awareness about how the legal system fails, and how big of a problem sexual violence really is.³¹

_

²⁴ Srivastava, K., S. Chaudhury, P. S. Bhat, & S. Sahu. (2017)

²⁵ Lilleslåtten, M. (27.12.17)

²⁶ Lee. M. (2017)

²⁷ Chang, P. (2005)

²⁸ Personal communication. Director of Korean Sexual Violence Relief Center, Seoul. Interview done in relation to my earlier research assignment about reporting sexual violence in South Korea. (October 25, 2019)

²⁹ Gash, A., & R. Harding. (2018)

³⁰ Campbell, R. (1998)

³¹ Gash, A., & R. Harding. (2018)

3.4 **Social Movements**

In this thesis, the use of #MeToo will be referred to as a movement, as it was only able to reach the two countries because of its global impact. Furthermore, this research was done on the basis that MeToo had the potential to be a movement in the two countries, but did not necessarily become one in the individual countries. According to Oxford's A Dictionary of Critical Theory, ³² a social movement requires three main points:

- 1. Public campaigns directed at specific government bodies to push for a change.
- 2. Special purpose coalitions, such as rallies or marches etc.
- 3. Public representation of WUNC; worthiness, unity, numbers and commitment.

As MeToo began on the internet, and is connected throughout the world with the hashtag, it is a part of the growing method of digital activism. The internet has created an easy way to connect with likeminded people across country borders, and it does not necessarily require a headstrong leader like the more traditional social movements do.³³ The internet is often seen as a free space, where people regardless of political beliefs have the opportunity to connect with likeminded people. However, it is important to remember that even internet platforms, such as Facebook, Twitter, Reddit, and YouTube, all have people overseeing posts, and can affect how much attention political activism receive.³⁴ They can also be restricted by local laws, as in China, where the hashtag MeToo quickly was banned on the Chinese social media WeChat and Weibo by governmental censorship.

3.4.1 Women's Movement

South Korea

The women's organizations in South Korea have worked hard to secure the path to gender equality the last thirty years. Since gender quotas was introduced to the South Korean politics in 2000, women's organizations have come together to enhance the public awareness in the political field, and push for women's representation in political activities such as legal reforms and education for women to become leaders.³⁵ Through the years, several collaboration organizations such as Women's Political Alliance and Women's solidarity for the 17th General Election were established between women's organizations to secure a higher

³² Oxford, A Dictonary of Critical Theory, s.v. "Social movemen". (2018)

³³ Dolata, U., & J. Schrape. (2018) p. 32

³⁴ Dolata, U., & J. Schrape. (2018) p. 37

³⁵ Oh, K. J. (2016) p. 340

number at their backs. While these collaborations are often dismantled after elections, it shows that the women's right organizations in South Korea know the power in number, and are willing to push aside individual agendas to reach more general goals toward gender equality.³⁶

During the 1980's, the women's movement in South Korea was divided into two sides; the once who followed the 'progressive' movements against capitalism and class struggle, and the groups and organizations that followed their own agenda. The 'progressive' side often followed the socialistic politics, and when the socialistic nations of the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe fell in the early 1990's, this part of the women's movement weakened as well.³⁷ This gave way for various new women's organizations, and through the 1990's, sexual violence became one of the most important topics of the women's movement in South Korea. Since then, a broad network of women's organization has taken up the fight against sexual violence, both by supporting victims, and by pushing for changes in the legal system.³⁸ Organizations such as *Korean Sexual Violence Relief Center* and *Korean Woman-link* have been fighting for the rights of sexual violence victims since the late 1980's.³⁹ For these organizations, the revelations caused by MeToo were not news.

Japan

The women's organizations went through a boom during the 1990's in Japan, and the government created several laws to support women's rights, such as laws for childcare leave and nursing care insurance, making it easier for women to combine housework and work life. The global idea of feminism seemed to have reached Japan, and the government was taking cues from women's rights organizations when they wrote up the Basic Law and Basic Plan for a Gender Equal Society in 1999.⁴⁰ Sadly, this step towards a 'feminist state' came to an abrupt stop in the early 2000's, with the discussion of the term 'gender free' being used as the main argument. In 2005 the discussion over the 1999 Gender Equal Society Law at the Diet reached its peak, with now Prime Minister Abe Shinzo at the head of the opposition.

This struggle over what could have been Japan's first real step towards a gender equal society caused several rifts in the feminist society in Japan. The discussion of the use of the

14

_

³⁶ Oh, K. J. (2016) p. 343

³⁷ Cho, J. (2005)

³⁸ Lee, M. (2005)

³⁹ Personal communication. KSVRC, Seoul. October 25, 2019

⁴⁰ Kano, A. (2011) p. 43

word 'gender free' spread to the women's organizations as well, and the women's rights organizations that had been part of a strong collaboration were split into sides. Furthermore, the revised Gender Equal Society Law left much to wish for, and many women's rights activist became suspicious of how much the recent state feminism had been a win for the women, or just enough for the government to have something to show the audience. ⁴¹ This split the women's rights organizations once again, this time into the ones close to the government, who were happy to take it at the government pace, and the more radical women's right organizations who opposed the government's lack of willingness to change.

This, of course, does not mean that Japan are lacking in women's rights movements, or grassroots activism, but the disappointment, suspiciousness and disagreement that came from the struggle of the early 2000's makes it difficult for the women's movement in Japan to come together for a singular cause, as they are so politically polarized. Furthermore, the neoliberal idea of a free market is able to exploit the first Japanese law for gender equality from 1985, that stated that both genders should have the *opportunity* to work at a company, but not how or what they could expect. With this as a starting point, the laws against gender discrimination have been criticized for not helping women's rights, as it should, because it has been 'tailored by men'. As LDP are now without any real political opposition and the party has become more top-to-bottom than bottom-to-top in its hierarchy the last decades, it becomes harder for the grassroots to be heard. Even so, the number of female politicians on a local level is slowly increasing, and among the non-partisan representatives, women score a higher number than men. However, these female politicians often focus specifically on women's rights, and lose the bigger fight with no major political party to back them up and provide a more general political agenda. 45

-

⁴¹ Kano, A. (2011) p. 54

⁴² Ueno, C. (2010)

⁴³ Ueno, C. (2010) p. 4

⁴⁴ Mishima, K. (2019)

⁴⁵ Takao, Y. (2007)

4 South Korea

4.1 The Prosecutor's Office

While the MeToo movement started in the U.S.A. in the fall of 2017, it did not gain any real attention among the South Korean news agencies until the end of January 2018. It is not to say that no one in South Korea had used the hashtag until that day, but it was when prosecutor Seo Ji-hyeon went on national television and told her story of how she was sexually harassed by a senior prosecutor during a funeral in 2010 that MeToo really became a topic in the South Korean society. Seo was attending the funeral of a colleague's father when her senior prosecutor groped her buttocks. The senior prosecutor, Ahn Tae-gun, was at the time a director general at the Ministry of Justice and was accompanying the justice minister to the funeral. Seo was seated beside Ahn at the dinner table, and when he started groping her for what she described as 'a considerable amount of time'. She tried to move away from the groping, but felt that she could not openly create a scene, as there were too many people around, including the Justice Minister. She was shocked to have been sexually harassed so openly in a room full of people working within the legal system without anyone reacting. The Justice Minister even made a comment about how "he was not sure if he's attending to me, or I'm attending to him", but Seo is unsure if he said so after noticing Ahn's groping or as a comment to his drunkenness.46

Seo claims she talked to her superiors about the issue immediately, but that their only response was to settle it by getting an apology from Ahn himself. However, she never heard from him. Following the event, Seo received critique on several of her cases, and ended up receiving a disciplinary warning from the prosecutor general. She insists that the then-deputy minister of criminal affairs at the Ministry of Justice later covered up the assault, and that the trauma of her experience led to a miscarriage. In 2015, she was assigned to a position at the Prosecutor's Office in Tongyeong, which in her opinion was a clear demotion. By then she was a senior prosecutor with fifteen years of experience, and her work had earned her two awards from the Justice Minister, and the position in Tongyeong would normally be given to a junior prosecutor with about four years of experience.

⁴⁶ Kim, S. *JoongAng Daily*. (31.01.2018)

4.1.1 After Seo went to the Media

This case is understandably an important case in the MeToo movement in South Korea, not only because it was the first big one, but also because it hit directly within the legal system. Without hiding her name or face she sat on national television and told her story, claiming that the prosecutor's system was biased towards male prosecutors, and that females who spoke up about their mistreatment was punished for making a 'big deal' out of inappropriate behavior. Less than a day after the Ministry of Justice officially claimed that there was no irregularities about Seo's re-assignment to the Tongyeong office, the Prosecutor-General promised to launch an investigation looking into it, as well as her other claims.⁴⁷

Unfortunately, as eight years had passed since the incident, Ahn could not be investigated or punished for sexual harassment due to statute of limitation expiring, and Ahn himself claims that he does not remember the incident Seo reported, as he was intoxicated during the time of the assault. ⁴⁸ However, as Seo's transfer to Tongyeong happened in 2015, the seven yearlong statutes of limitation has not yet expired, and Ahn was arrested for abuse of power for his role in the unfair transfer Seo suffered from after reporting him for sexual abuse. The arrest was made in January 2019 after a lower court ruled him guilty, and he was sentenced to two years in prison. Ahn appealed the ruling to the Supreme Court, and was released in the beginning of January 2020, after serving only one year of his sentenced, as the Supreme Court overturned the lower court's two-year sentence, ruling that the transfer was done within legal boundaries, and thereby declared that it could not be seen as an abuse of power. ⁴⁹

4.1.2 The internal Probe by the Justice Minister

The critique against the prosecutor office did not end at Seo's story about Ahn groping her. From stories that describes a highly sexist working environment to corruption, the Korean prosecutor organization was deemed by the public to be in need of a proper internal clean up. Even the team tasked with investigating prosecutor organizations routines for dealing with sexual harassment did not escape the scrutinizing. The team was led by Cho Hee-jin, the female chief prosecutor of one of the Eastern Prosecutor Office in Seoul, with six out of seven members in the team being female prosecutors. However, Prosecutor Lim Eun-jeong of the

⁴⁷ Kim, Y. *Hankyoreh* (31.01.2018)

⁴⁸ Unknown. Yonhap via Korea JoongAng Daily. (27.02.2018)

⁴⁹ Lee, S. *The Korea Times*. (10.01.2020)

Northern Prosecution Office in Seoul called for a different prosecutor to lead the team, as she claims that Cho herself told her to keep quiet about a similar sexual assault she experience fifteen years earlier. Lim claims that she told her story about the sexual assault on her social media, but that Cho told her to take down the post and that she needed to 'seek psychological treatment'. Seo herself agreed with Lim's claim that Cho was unfit to lead the investigation, claiming that she had a conflict of interest and questionable motives, but her demand to change Cho as leader went ignored. When the investigation team's report was released after three months of investigation, Seo's attorneys criticized the investigation for being unfair, and pointed out that the team had failed to interview several key figures in the case, claiming that the team had not taken the investigation seriously. Seo's attorneys further pointed out that the team had the wrong objective from the beginning, as they made the team a specialized team for sexual harassment, rather than abuse of power, even as the statute of limitation had expired for the sexual harassment part of the case. Therefore, not addressing whether Seo's transfer had been abuse of authority to punish her for her speaking up or not.

Lim is known for criticizing the prosecutor's organization, and frequently posts criticisms on the internal board for prosecutors. She has also formally reported several incidents of sexual harassment or intolerable behavior within the prosecutor's office without the higher-ups taking any action to deal with the problems. Lim was quick to support Seo after she told her story, as Lim had supported her back in 2010 when Seo tried to report the incident. Both Seo and Lim claim that Seo went to Rep. Choi Gyo-il, a member of the conservative Liberty Korea Party (LKP), a prosecutor-turned-lawmaker who at the time worked for the Ministry of Justice, to ask him to launch an investigation regarding Ahn's sexual harassment. Seo met with him, but no investigation was launched, and Lim further claims that he berated her afterwards, telling her that she made a big fuss about something that the person in question was keeping quiet. 52 53 Rep. Choi first denied having heard of Seo's sexual harassment case until 2018, before he changed his answer, claiming that they had a meeting, but that there never was any talk about an investigation. He still denies berating Lim, and cannot recall having spoken to her about this case. While both Seo and Lim claims that Rep. Choi was involved in covering up the sexual harassment claim against Ahn and Seo's transfer, Cho's investigation team did not interview Rep. Choi about the case.

_

⁵⁰ One of Lim's superiors had tried to kiss her in an elevator.

⁵¹ Yoon, H., S. Park, & S. Kim. Korea JoongAng Daily (06.02.2018)

⁵² Choi, H. *The Korea Times* (01.02.18)

⁵³ Editorial. *Hankyoreh*. (31.01.2018)

In addition to the team set up by the Prosecutor's Office, the Ministry of Justice has formed a committee to investigate all alleged sex crimes within the ministry and the institutions that falls beneath it, like immigration offices. The committee has proposed that the Prosecutor's Offices around the country should take more responsibility to enforcing the law of gender equality by hiring and promoting more women. ⁵⁴

4.1.3 Discussion

What made Seo's case so newsworthy in South Korea? First, it is important to notice that Seo's reason to tell her story was not the molestation in itself, but rather the power abuse that followed. While the former prosecutor Ahn was named publicly as the molester in the story, her critique expanded to several high positioned prosecutors at the Prosecutor's Office. As a prosecutor herself, it is highly doubtful that Seo did not know that the statute of limitations had expired for her sexual harassment case, and her groper did not even work at the Prosecutor's Office anymore. As she stated in her interview, she came forward with her story to raise awareness of what was going on within the Prosecutor's Office, and because it took her eight years to realize that she was not to blame for what had happened. 55

Seo's case fits right into Gash and Harding's theory of using MeToo as a conscious-raising method. After she had tried to notify her superiors trough the right channels at her work place, she found her case not only dismissed, but also felt she was punished for speaking up. Her first interview on JTBS Newsroom was never about her story alone, but a big shout out about the toxic work environment women had to endure at the Prosecutor's Office. To those who criticize the MeToo movement for being a 'mob rule' and that victims are publicly humiliating their perpetrators by outing them openly, this is the perfect example of the laws not working in practice. If there is one place that one would expect the laws to work as intended to protect women, the Prosecutor's Office should be it. When Seo's attempt to do it the right way within the Prosecutor's Office was met with demotion, how could any changes be made from the inside? By telling the public, the pressure from the outside and higher institutes, in this case President Moon himself, gave the Prosecutor's Office no other choice but to finally properly investigate what had happened when Seo first reported the incident, and further how the office dealt with sexual harassment cases in general. On January 30,

⁵⁴ Lee, S. *The Korea Times*. (16.07.18)

⁵⁵ Choi, H. *The Korea Times*. (01.02.18)

⁵⁶ Gash, A., & R. Harding. (2018) p. 10

President Moon himself held a press conference, stating that he took Seo's claims seriously and ordered the government to look into cultural reforms that can create an environment where victims can speak up without fear.⁵⁷

When Seo fired up MeToo in South Korea, it was with a clear message; yes, it happens here as well. Furthermore, while Seo's decision to go as big as national television was very brave, her speaking up might not have been as big of a risk as it van be for other victims speaking up. At worst, she was risking her job at the Prosecutor's Office, but even without that job, she could still use her education as an attorney. As a full-time working woman with a higher education and several career opportunities, she was better economically prepared to face the consequences she might face by telling her story. Many victims of sexual harassment and sexual assault keep quiet in fear of losing their job, or the economic costs they will suffer if the case is taken to court.⁵⁸ Her choice of using a national television show such as the JTBS Newsroom further helped minimizing the risk of her story being shut down or ignored. Still, this would not have been possible if the JTBS Newsroom had not been willing to present her story.

As Seo's case mainly ended up focusing on the abuse of power, Seo has, to a certain degree, managed to avoid the victim blaming. There have been few open critiques about how she was dressed, or how she behaved on the day she was groped. Furthermore, while Rep. Choi claim that Seo herself did not ask for an investigation, there has been little focus on whether she act enough like a 'victim'; her stance in the media storm has been proud and determined.

Still, her battle has not been without sacrifices. Her public speaking did start a retaliation against her, with some colleagues and the general public accusing her of using this as a way to get a better position and/or use it as a gateway to enter politics. The pressure and retaliation of the case has taken a toll on Seo's mental and physical health and she has been on sick leave from her position at the Prosecutor's Office while receiving treatment at a hospital. ⁵⁹ Overall, her courage to speak up started a snowball of accusations against high-profile men in all industries through South Korea, and should be applauded.

-

⁵⁷ Seong. Y, & K. Kim. *Hankyoreh*. (31.01.2018)

⁵⁸ Personal Communication. KSVRC, Seoul. October 25, 2019

⁵⁹ Kim, S. *The Korea Times*. (08.02.18)

4.2 The Politician

In the beginning of March 2018, the Governor of South Chungcheong Ahn Hee-jung declared that he would resign from his position as governor. The resignation came the day after his secretary Kim Ji-eun went public on JTBC Newsroom with accusations about her boss raping her. According to Kim, the governor raped her on four different occasions, the latest only a month prior to her interview. As his secretary she claimed she had no choice but to comply with his sexual advances, and that she was in no position to say 'no' or fight him off. She says she was trained as his secretary to tell him 'yes' even when everyone else said 'no', that she should have no opinions, and that she should 'live like his shadow'. While afraid to speak up, she sent out 'SOS signals' to people she worked with, and a senior colleague noticed the situation, but even after Kim told her about it, nothing was done.⁶⁰

Kim said she had gathered the courage to speak up after reading about Seo's case within the prosecutor's office, and that she knew that there were other victims as well. She further stated that she had been afraid of the changes she would face after doing the interview, but that she was more afraid of Governor Ahn himself. Claiming she had been afraid that her case could possibly be made to 'disappear' and that harm might be done to her after speaking up, she hoped that going public on a broadcast would offer her some protection and support from people to reveal the truth. Ahn's office first claimed that the accusations were false and while Ahn was a married man, their sexual relationship had been consensual. Nonetheless, Ahn himself posted an apology to Kim on his social media account only hours after Kim's interview at JTBC, stating that the office had been wrong in saying it was consensual, claiming it was all his fault.⁶¹ The police launched an internal investigation into the allegations the day after Ahn resigned from his position.

4.2.1 The Investigation and Court Case

This case against Ahn was the first MeToo-case to hit a high position politician in South Korea. Not only was Ahn Hee-jung a governor, but he had been the runner up for the presidential position at the last election, but losing to Moon at the Democratic Party primaries. At first, the allegations against Ahn gained the media's attention for its high profile and severe accusations, however, the case has been called a 'roller-coaster scandal', as the case

⁶⁰ Kim, S. Korea JoongAng Daily. (06.03.18)

⁶¹ Kim, S. Korea JoongAng Daily. (07.02.18)

has faced twists and turns as it made its way to the Supreme Court in September 2019.⁶² Kim's claim that there were more victims out there might prove to be right, as another rape claim came barely the week after, followed by a third, and several sexual harassment claims.

By March 18th, Ahn changed his official statement during his second round of questioning at the Seoul Western District Prosecutor's Office. He then claimed that he had thought their relationship had been consensual, before apologizing to those who had loved and supported him.⁶³ By the end of March 2018, Ahn was facing rape accusation from both Kim, and a second anonymous victim who supposedly was a part of the Institute for Better Democracy, a political think tank established by Ahn.

When the court case against Ahn started in July 2018, the prosecutors requested four years imprisonment for the rapes committed against Kim Ji-eun, arguing that his strong social and political influence had been used to his advantage against Kim's more unstable position, disguising it as something work-related. Ahn maintained his statement of innocent, and asked the jury how he could have used his position to violate a person's human rights. Several witnesses were called in to testify in favor of Ahn. Ahn's wife, Min Joo-won claimed that Kim had been trying to 'seduce' her husband from the beginning, and that she had once entered their bedroom in the middle of the night to stare at the bed during a work-trip. In addition, a second of Ahn's secretaries testified that the atmosphere during the presidential campaign was not in any way hierarchical, undermining Kim's claim of an atmosphere where she was unable to say no or fight back.⁶⁴ On August 14, a local court in Seoul ruled Ahn not guilty on the ground that there was not enough evidence, and that there was "a lot of doubt" around Kim's testimony. While the prosecutor's had claimed that Kim had been in a 'dissociative state' where she had to detach herself from reality mentally, the court found it hard to believe. 65 The prosecutors appealed the case, stating that they had enough evidence to have Ahn sentenced for raping Kim four times, and sexually harassing her six times within the span of half a year. When the appeal was handed in, the prosecutors further claimed that the verdict had not been in line with the Supreme Court's rulings in similar cases. ⁶⁶

The appeal to Ahn's case started in December 2018, but as the court room decided on a closed-door session, there was little media coverage while the case was ongoing.⁶⁷ When the

⁶² Shim, K. Korea JoongAng Daily. (02.02.19)

⁶³ Lee, S., & J. Hong. Korea JoongAng Daily. (20.03.18)

⁶⁴ Shim, K. Korea JoongAng Daily. (27.07.18)

⁶⁵ Lee, S., & J. Hong. *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (15.08.18)

⁶⁶ Unkown. Yonhap via Korea JoongAnd Daily. (21.08.18)

⁶⁷ Unkown. Yonhap via Korea JoongAng Daily. (22.12.18)

Seoul High Court disclosed their verdict in February 2019, Ahn was found guilty of misusing his authority over Kim, and the court accepted nine out of ten claims of sexual misconduct. It was acknowledged that Kim had no reason to lie about what had happened, and that she would not gain anything by accusing the ex-Governor. Ahn was sentenced to three and a half years in prison, and the court stated that Ahn's use of power to bend Kim's free will into accepting his sexual advances was a very serious issue. Ahn's lawyers stated that he would appeal the court ruling to the Supreme Court, and that the verdict was 'unexpected and incompatible with common sense, and the punishment too severe.'

September 10th, 2019, the Supreme Court ruled to uphold the verdict on Ahn, finding him guilty on all ten claims made by Kim. The court acknowledged and heavily considered the case's context and ruled Ahn guilty of 'sexual intercourse by abuse of authority', and kept the former sentence of three and a half years. Supreme Court Justice Kim Sang-hwan stated "when the court adjudicates a sexual assault or harassment case, it considers the issue of sexual discrimination on the context of that case and strives to realize gender equality by respecting the principle of 'gender sensitivity'. Lightly ignoring the honesty behind the victim's testimony without sufficiently considering the special circumstances the victims was placed in, in each individual and specific case of sexual abuse cannot be regarded as proper evaluation of evidence based on the values of justice and equality." Furthermore, the court dismissed most of Ahn's testimony that the relationship was consensual, as he had repeatedly changed his testimony throughout the trials.⁶⁹

While the Supreme Court was strong in their uphold of Seoul High Court's verdict on Ahn's misuse of his social, political and economic status, the ruling have raised a certain discussion. While rulings with 'gender sensitivity' has been used before this case, it is still a loose term, which let the court relax the standards of evidence admissibility from women in sexual abuse cases. The disagreement is intense among judges and lawyers on the use of such a principle, and as of September 2019, 56 out of 57 cases where the principle was used were ruled in the victim's favor that year.

-

⁶⁸ Shim, K. Korea JoongAng Daily. (02.02.19)

⁶⁹ Shim, K. Korea JoongAng Daily (10.09.19)

4.2.2 Discussion

The case against Ahn Hee-jung is a classic example of a rape case that probably never would have made it to court due to lack of evidence: no witnesses, no physical force, no threats. Nonetheless; no consent. Cases like this tend to fall into the grey area of sexual assault in most countries' law against rape. While Sweden changed the law against sexual violence to include the need for explicit consent to the sexual act, the role of consent in rape cases has yet to become a common thought globally. With Ahn's high position as a governor, going on national television to tell her story was probably Kim's only chance to get legal justice.

The court case against Ahn quickly became one of the most important fight for women's rights organizations across South Korea: if a rape case against such a high standing politician without physical evidence, force or threat could be ruled in the victim's favor, there might be hope for all victims of sexual violence as well. It came as no surprise, although a disappointment, when the lower court ruled Ahn not guilty. While Kim had no opportunity to resist in her position as Ahn's secretary, her story simply did not match up with the general idea of what a 'real rape' is.⁷¹ Kim's win in the high court and Supreme Court was a huge step in the direction of prosecuting rapist without any physical evidence, force or threat. Still, while the court ruled based on the principle of 'gender sensitivity', what the court put weight on were two things; Kim had no reason to lie about what happened as well as risked everything by speaking up, and Ahn changed his testimony several times during the trials.⁷²

As Kim's perpetrator was her immediate boss, she lost her job the moment she spoke up. In addition, her public outing on national television made her the perfect target for people who did not believe her, or wanted to criticize victims of sexual violence in general. Accusation of Kim being a gold-digger came not only from people on the internet, but from former colleagues and Ahn's family.⁷³ At one point, the media's coverage of such accusations against Kim during the court hearing became so popular that several women's rights organizations claimed it was like a second assault on Kim. Still, one of the main reasons for Kim's television attendance was to tell the public and hope for their protection in the case against Ahn.

Kim's case is a classic MeToo case in a different way than Seo's was. While Seo used the opportunity to raise awareness and push for change, the MeToo movement worked as a

⁷⁰ Unknown. *BBC*. (24.05.18)

⁷¹ Gash, A., & R. Harding. (2018) p. 5

⁷² Shim, K. Korea JoongAng Daily. (10.09.19)

⁷³ Shim, K. Korea JoongAng Daily. (28.07.18)

way to free Kim from the hierarchal work situation she was trapped in. In the end, they both share the same issue of patriarchal hierarchy and not being heard. The fortunate arrival of MeToo in South Korea helped Kim get justice in a situation where her only other option would be to stay quiet and quit her job.

The Art Industry 4.3

4.3.1 Playwright Lee Youn-taek

One of the most serious MeToo stories in South Korea is the accusations against famous playwright and theater producer Lee Youn-taek, who was first accused by an actress on February 13, 2018, and then rapidly accused by several other women from the industry in the days that followed. The accusation ranged from making actresses give him intimate massages to rape resulting in abortion and payment for silence.

Lee Youn-tack is a well-known name in the theater industry in South Korea, and he has worked with several big theater companies, such as the National Theater Company of Korea. At the time he was accused, Lee was the lead producer of the theater group Street Theater Troupe (STT), which he himself started in 1986. STT were quick to comment the accusation, and posted an official apology on behalf of the organization to everyone who felt that they had been treated badly only two days after the first accusation.⁷⁴ However, Lee was criticized for not directly apologizing himself, and on February 18, 2018, he held a press conference where he apologized to everyone who felt wronged by him, and stated that he would resign from all of his current positions in the theater world. While he admitted to the forced massages, he denied any rape or sexual assault accusations made against him. Still, he stated that he was willing to submit to any punishment, including legal responsibility. ⁷⁵ Kim So-hee, the incumbent lead of STT, stated later that day that she would disband the theater troupe, claiming that the issue of sexual misconduct within the troupe was not something that they could resolve. ⁷⁶ According to one of the victims, she was sexually assaulted by Lee in 2015 while they were working with the National Theater Company, and the national company stated that they would not work with Lee in the future, however, the company would not take

⁷⁴ Yoon, S. (1) *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (19.02.18)

⁷⁵ Nam, J. *Hankyoreh*. (20.02.18)

⁷⁶ Yoon, S. (1) *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (19.02.18)

any legal measures.⁷⁷

Although Lee did deny any rape accusations, he did admit to what he thought of as 'consensual intercourse', and further admitted that while he had not realized that some of the things he did could have been a serious offence, there were times when he felt guilty for not being able to control his desires. After Lee's press conference, Kim Su-hee, the first actress to accuse Lee of sexual assault, condemned Lee's wording of consensual intercourse and hinted that she was considering taking legal action against the producer. Nine days later the police officially opened an investigation after receiving criminal complaints against Lee from sixteen different actresses. By March 15, over 206 000 people had signed a petition to the Blue House demanding a throughout investigation of Lee Youn-taek, and on March 17 he was summoned by the police for questioning.

The revelation of how Lee and other prominent figures in the art industry had seemingly been allowed to demand sexual favors from women in a lower position than them was not well-received among the art enthusiasts. On February 22, the theatrical community held a protest called 'Theater With You', sympathizing and supporting the victims, while demanding a change in the hierarchal system within theater groups. This protest became so popular that it pushed the theatrical community for change, and in the weeks after, the protest received stories from more victims every day. When asked, many writers and producers, both male and female, admitted to having known about the abusive sexual culture within the theatrical community and regretted not doing anything to stop it.⁸⁰

While the abusive sexual culture within the theatrical society was a well-known secret among the people in the industry, it is understandable that people choose to remain silent, whether they are victims or bystanders. The theatrical society, not only in Korea, but also everywhere, is a pyramid system, and speaking up against the wrong person can easily put you on the bottom, or kicked out of the industry. It is no coincident that the current use of #MeToo started in Hollywood, and the same upheaval can be found within the art industry in many countries. The prominent people on the top, such as Lee, decide who is picked for which role, how much media attention that person gets, and the worker's future roles. After all, nobody wants to hire a 'troublemaker'. It is important that the victims speaking up about MeToo are not punished, and while Kim So-hee told her story using her full name, most of

_

⁷⁷ Yoon, S. (2) *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (19.02.18)

⁷⁸ Nam, J. *Hankyoreh*. (20.02.18)

⁷⁹ Yu, S., & E. Chung. *The Korea JoongAng Daily*. (16.03.18)

⁸⁰ Kim, S., K. Choi, & Y. Kwon. The Korea JoongAng Daily. (05.03.18)

Lee's accusers have remained anonymous.

During Lee's questioning, the police focused on determining if he had misused his position and authority to sexually assault group members, rather than the sexual acts. The commissioner of the Seoul Metropolitan Police Agency explained that while for some of the cases of alleged sexual misconducts the statute of limitation might have expired, he could still be punished for them if found guilty of abuse of authority. The police requested an arrest warrant for Lee the following Wednesday, March 21, for multiple sexual harassment charges. In total seventeen victims filed 62 criminal complaints of sexual misconduct against Lee, going back as far as 1999 to as recent as 2017. However, because of the statute of limitation, only 8 victims and 24 cases were still punishable by law, none that included sexual abuse.

In September 2018, the lower court found Lee Youn-taek guilty of all charges, stating that Lee had "repeatedly sexually assaulted members of his troupe who were under Lee's power and actors who appeared in [his] plays". While Lee argued that the victims' testimony was not trustworthy, and that he had only intended to provide acting lessons, not assault anyone, the court did not find any reason to doubt the victims' stories. The court also took into consideration that the victims had chosen to reveal their identities to expose Lee's actions, and that therefore the risk had been high. To give the victims some cover the court gave them aliases during the trial. The court also argued that even if Lee did these actions as a part of theatrical training, it was still assault if the victim did not agree to it, but put up with it. The court sentenced Lee to six years in prison and 80 hours of therapy, and banned him from working with children and teenagers for the next ten years.⁸²

While the victims and the victims' supporters were happy about the outcome of Lee's trial, they still felt like the sentence was too easy considering how much pain he had caused over so many years. Moreover, while Lee earlier had agreed that he would take the punishment for what he had done, he still appealed the court's ruling. The second trial in Lee's case was held in April 2019, where the High Court upheld the lower court's ruling, and in addition found him guilty of "abuse of occupational authority", adding another year to his prison sentence. Be appealed the High Court's ruling, but the Supreme Court upheld the sentence.

-

⁸¹ Yu, S., & E. Chung. Korea JoongAng Daily. (16.03.18)

⁸² Lee, S., & H. Moon. *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (20.09.18)

⁸³ Yoon, S. Korea JoongAng Daily. (10.04.19)

⁸⁴ Unkown. Yonhap via Korea JoongAng Daily. (25.07.19)

4.3.2 A Snowballing of Accusations

While the case against Lee Youn-taek was one of the first MeToo cases among the Korean art society, as well as one of the harshest sentenced one, it is only one of many scandals to hit the Korean art world. Nobel Prize of Literature nominee poet Ko Un was accused by several poets in his literary circle, starting with the poet Choi Young-mi who wrote a poem about an assault she witnessed. After the revelation of his systematic sexual abuse against young and inspiring poets under his wing, the Ministry of Education is now discussing withdrawing his works from textbooks, and the Seoul Metropolitan Government has taken down an exhibition held in his honor at a library in the city. 86

Furthermore, a survey done by the Korean Film Council (KOFIC), 10% of women working within the film industry in South Korea have experienced 'unwanted sexual demands', and 20% have experienced forced sexual contact. Among the respondents, over half of them said that they had sensed that it was a sexual harassment problem, but had not done anything about it, and almost 40% of the victims said that they had escaped the situation by 'feigning ignorance'. ⁸⁷ The topic of sexual harassment became so hot within the art industry, that actor Choi II-hwa went as far as holding a press conference apologizing for any sexual misconduct he might have done, accepting full responsibility – before anyone having even accused him of anything. This backfired however, as his apology triggered a former actress to speak up about him raping her 25 years ago. ⁸⁸ After this story came to light, Choi apologized once again, and said he would quit acting altogether. He was also removed from the board of directors of the Korean Actors Association.

4.3.3 Discussion

Sadly, this type of hierarchal system within the arts are not a phenomenon special to patriarchal South Korea. After all, MeToo started within the world of acting in Hollywood, and most countries where MeToo have been used, the theater world has been one of the hardest hit industries. As former dancer Eric Kaufman points out in his article about sexual harassment in the musical industry, the worker's body is often seen as available to employer authority, and what can one do, when your livelihood, physical and emotional wellbeing all

⁸⁵ Kang, H. The Korea Times. (20.04.20)

⁸⁶ Lee, s. Korea JoongAng Daily. (22.02.18)

⁸⁷ Yoo, S. *The Hankyoreh.* (07.02.18)

⁸⁸ Park, J. The Korea Times. (26.02.18)

are linked to your employment status?89

Kaufman himself never actually considered himself a victim, at least not to the extent of being traumatized, but his thoughts on why he should not dare to speak up about the incidents shows that he was, at a minimum, not comfortable with what had happened. While Kaufman's experience is that of a young, homosexual male dancer within the musical industry, his article highlights the general problem of the hierarchy within the art world. Uncertainty of whether or not what he was experiencing was wrong, or if he was overreacting or reading the situation wrong is not different from how some of Lee's victims felt. The stories of what Lee, Ko Un, and other high standing art profiles in South Korea did all have the undertone that such behavior was nothing new, but that they had simply done what others had done before them. Kaufman describes the culture by saying that '[he is] stunned at the extent to which these dynamics felt like natural, if sometimes unpleasant, aspects of work', underlining that this is not an singular issue among some people in power, but such a big part of the everyday life as an artist, that people have just accepted it. 90

In industries such as the theater world, or the poetical societies, connections are sometimes just as important as the work you do. As one of Ko Un's victims state, his influence in the literary world was so enormous that he could openly masturbate while calling for female writers to satisfy him in a bar in Seoul. ⁹¹ As the publishing firms were eager to publish Ko Un's work, and he sat as a member on several editorial boards, they would publish authors he recommended to please him. How do you report a person that holds so much power over your dream career? Not only would speaking up against him be hard and probably ignored, but you risk negative rumors about you being spread across the industry. 'Will I be recommended for future work?' 'Will I come to be known as no fun or difficult to work with?' 'What happens if I resist too aggressively?⁹²' These thoughts that went through Kaufman's head when he was thinking about reporting his incidents are relatable in any industry where reputation, connection and obedience are necessary to survive in a hierarchal workspace. 'It is not worth the anticipated fallout from a complaint'. ⁹³

0

⁸⁹ Kaufman, E. (2019)

⁹⁰ Kaufman, E. (2019) p. 89

⁹¹ Kang, H. *The Korea Times*. (20.04.20)

⁹² Kaufman, E. (2019) p. 89

⁹³ Kaufman, E. (2019) p. 90

5 Japan

5.1 Ito Shiori

While Ito Shiori is now described as the face of the MeToo movement in Japan, her fight for justice started as early as 2015. Back in 2015 Itō was a journalist right out of college wanting to advance her career, so she contacted the well-known journalist Yamaguchi Noriyuki who was working for the Tokyo Broadcasting System in the U.S.A. After meeting him for dinner at a sushi restaurant, she woke up to him raping her in a hotel room. Ito says she does not have any recollection of what happened between her feeling dizzy in the restaurant and waking up in the hotel room. When she first went to the police, they said that these cases were common, but hard to prove, and discouraged her from filing a report as it could damage her career. Ito, however, was adamant they investigate her case, and pleaded for them to watch the hotel surveillance tapes. After watching the video of Ito being carried into the hotel, and getting the taxi-driver's testimony, the police finally decided to investigate her case. ⁹⁴

The police gathered enough evidence to press charges against Yamaguchi for incapacitated rape (so-called 'quasi-rape'), and set out to arrest him at Narita International Airport before his return to the U.S.A. in June 2015. However, the Tokyo Metropolitan Police Investigation Bureau called off the arrest last minute, and the case was handed over to Prosecutor's Office August the same year. The case was dropped July 2016, after the Prosecutor's Office held a voting among a group of randomly picked civilians who concluded that the evidence was insufficient, and Ito's appeal of the decision not to legally charge Yamaguchi was officially rejected later that year. However, 196 97

5.1.1 Ito's Fight for Justice

The relations between Ito and Yamaguchi fits into the classical issue of sexual abuse due to power relations, moreover, there is another aspect that makes this a prime example of men in power getting away with illegal actions unpunished. Yamaguchi is known for having a close relationship with Prime Minister Abe, and Ito, as well as lawmakers, have questioned if that was the reason for the case being dropped. The Tokyo Metropolitan Police Department has

⁹⁴ Ito, S. *Politico*. (04.01.18)

⁹⁵ O'Dwyer, S. *The Japan Times*. (26.01.20)

⁹⁶ Shinya, E.,& S. Abe. *Asahi Shimbun*. (19.12.19)

⁹⁷ This is a common way of making up a jury in Japan.

admitted to calling of the arrest in July 2015 last minute, but has not given an explanation as to why, raising further suspicion that Yamaguchi got inside help. ⁹⁸ After the arrest was cancelled, Ito tried to engage the media, in hope of raising awareness and putting pressure on the Prosecutor's Office to continue her case. However, only one newsmagazine, Shukan Shincho, ended up writing about her story. ⁹⁹

As her criminal complaint was turned down by the Prosecutor's office, Ito decided to file a civil lawsuit against Yamaguchi. The court was opened for hearing December 2018, but Yamaguchi did not attend, choosing instead to send his lawyer with a document asking for the case to be dismissed. The police and ministry officials were summoned to explain why the arrest was called off at the last moment and whether it was a break from standard police protocol or not. When asked if such an action was common, the official answered that it was difficult to draw any conclusion even if they had gone through all relevant records, which they had not. Yamaguchi's side of the story still differs from Ito's, and while she claims she passed out midway during dinner, possibly from Yamaguchi spiking her drink, Yamaguchi claimed that Ito had had more alcohol than she could handle. Her last resort was a civil suit, and Ito sought ¥11 million for the damages. 100

In the court hearing in July 2019, Ito retold her version of the story, repeating that she had felt dizzy during the dinner, and that she had tried to protect her body, telling him 'no' when she woke up while he was raping her. Yamaguchi on his side kept denying the charges, and stated that there was no 'unlawful sex' and that the act had been consensual. This trial also included a counter lawsuit filed by Yamaguchi against Ito, where Yamaguchi sought \(\frac{1}{2}\) 130 million for the defamation he suffered because of the book Ito wrote about the case. \(\frac{1}{2}\)

On December 18 2019, the court ruled the case in Ito's favor, stating that Yamaguchi was to pay Ito ¥3,3 million for the damage done to her. The court found that Ito's story was concise and that it did not fit the definition of slander, as she had tried to do it the quiet legal way before she spoke to the public. They further took into consideration that Ito had reported the incident to the police, as well as seeking support from medical staff and sexual violence centers, indicating that it had in fact happened against her will. It was also mentioned that Ito had asked the taxi driver to take her to the nearest train station, but that the taxi driver had

⁹⁸ Osaki, T. *The Japan Times*. (23.11.17)

⁹⁹ Ito, S. *Politico*. (04.01.18)

¹⁰⁰ Otake, T., & T. Osaki. *The Japan Times*. (07.12.17)

¹⁰¹ Kyodo. *The Japan Times*. (09.07.19)

¹⁰² Shinya, E., & S. Abe. *Asahi Shimbun*. (19.12.2019)

taken them to a hotel on Yamaguchi's request. ¹⁰³ The court dismissed most of Yamaguchi's allegations, stating that he had changed parts of his testimony, and that it was inconsistent. As opposed to criminal cases, where the prosecution requires evidence of what happened, a civil case verdict is based on which side of the story sounds most likely to be true. ¹⁰⁴

During the press conference the day after the court's ruling, Yamaguchi stated that he was upset about the ruling, and that he would appeal the case as soon as possible. He claimed that the court, while hearing both sides, had blatantly taken Ito's word against his and subjectively rejecting his statements. Yamaguchi even went as far as calling Ito a 'habitual liar', saying she lied about what happened; down to how much alcohol she had that night. He further blamed the media, both locally and internationally for telling a one-sided story, pushing the case in Ito's favor. He strongly denied having used any of his contacts in politics or elsewhere, to call off the arrest warrant and make the Prosecutor's office drop the case. While he still claims that what happened that night was consensual, he admitted that it had been 'inappropriate' to have sex with someone who was seeking advice on career opportunities. Yamaguchi's counter lawsuit, seeking ± 130 million was rejected by the court. The counter lawsuit was based on Ito's defamation of Yamaguchi in her book *Black Box*, but the court ruled that Ito had written the book to raise awareness and improve the legal and social conditions surrounding sexual crimes by writing her own story, and not because she wanted to hurt Yamaguchi's reputation. 106

At her own press conference, Ito said that although she was surprised by the court's ruling, she was pleased that the court recognized her fight for public disclosure around sexual violence cases. The case, and its ruling have become 'one of the landmark cases for Japanese sex crimes' according Ito herself. Yamaguchi appealed the court's ruling in the first week of January 2020, stating that the fight was not over, and that the damage done to his reputation could not be repaired. To push for his innocence, he pointed out that no real rape victim could laugh as Ito did during his press conference after the court's reveal of the verdict. Ito gained access to Yamaguchi's press conference because of her status as a journalist, and a picture of her smiling during his press statement went viral, people pointing out that she has not been acting as a victim of sexual violence should. He later claimed that he had never

_

¹⁰³ Osumi, M. *The Japan Times*. (19.12.19)

¹⁰⁴ Editorial. Asahi Shimbun. (20.12.19)

¹⁰⁵ Kyodo. The Japan Times. (21.12.19)

¹⁰⁶ Editorial. Asahi Shimbun. (20.12.19)

¹⁰⁷ Shinya, E., & S. Abe. *Asahi Shimbun*. (19.12.19)

¹⁰⁸ Tozawa, A. *Asahi Shimbun*. (27.02.19)

meant that victims of sexual violence could never laugh again, but that it seems odd during that exact situation.

Ito Shiori has been painted as a heroine among women's rights organizations both inside and outside Japan. Yet, Ito does not think of herself as brave, but rather as a henachoko (a novice). While she was afraid of the backlash, she felt as she had no other choice but to go public in her fight for justice. Still, the backlash of her publicly accusing Yamaguchi of rape was much worse than she had imagined. She has been criticized by people both online and in real life, with people bashing on her clothes, her behavior, her alcohol consumption and calling her a gold digger. Even high positioned female politicians within the LDP made comments on TV, claiming that her clothes and behavior on the night in 2015 left no doubt to her plans of the evening. Others have gone as far as saying Ito could not be a true Japanese, because a Japanese woman would not speak about such shameful things. While Ito have suffered a lot of 'victim shaming', she has gotten just as much critique for speaking up at all. Her friends and family have suffered as well in an extended victim shaming, and Ito now mainly lives in London, as she could not stand to live in Japan anymore.

5.1.2 Discussion

While Ito's case of sexual violence was brutal, it is the fight for justice that followed that makes this case remarkable. Except for the part where Ito had dinner with Yamaguchi, the act that followed fulfilled most requirements for it to be a 'real rape'. 114 Ito was incapacitated, she was forced, she went for a medical examination afterwards, and the police had evidence supporting her story. As far as sexual violence cases go, this one should have had a decent chance at being prosecuted in court.

The big question is why Yamaguchi's arrest was suddenly called off at the last minute and why the Prosecutor's Office suddenly decided that the police did not have sufficient evidence. If it is indeed true that Yamaguchi's close relationship to Prime Minister Abe was the reason, then this is no longer simply the issue of sexual violence victims being let down by the legal system, but evidence of a corrupt system where the right connections can help

¹⁰⁹ Kowaka, R., M. Kiki, & M. Yabuta. Asahi Shimbun. (15.09.18)

¹¹⁰ O'Dwyer, S. *The Japan Times*. (26.01.20)

¹¹¹ https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Albds3-1Z-

^{0&}amp;t=1s&fbclid=IwAR03bkWS0ejZMHPoDtjyVFK1ILE5BYz1-5lfIuKg-kvWTB4vFc19NzGP8Is

¹¹² Ito, S. *Politico*. (2.1.2018)

¹¹³ Kowaka, R., M. Kiki, & M. Yabuta. *Asahi Shimbun*. (15.09.18)

¹¹⁴ Gash, A., & R. Harding. (2018) p. 5

you get away with anything. If this is the case, then Ito's fight was not just against the patriarchal system where women have less to say and sexual violence is disregarded, but a fight against corrupt political forces that were actively trying to to save a friend.

While Ito took all the right steps and the police at first claimed to have sufficient evidence, it did not shield her from the 'victim blaming'. People taking Yamaguchi's side thoroughly went through all the things she did leading up to the assault. Furthermore, Ito's strong personality through this case did not fit the idea of how a victim 'should' behave. The pressure on victims to behave vulnerable, broken and defenseless is so solidified in Japan, that sexual victims that do not behave this way get criticized by other sexual violence victims that they are not acting enough like a victim, so their stories might not be true. Sadly, as encouraging as Ito's current victory in court can be, the backlash against her is just as much of a warning to not speak up.

5.2 Vice-Finance Minister Fukuda

Fukuda Junichi was sitting vice finance minister when he was accused of sexual harassment by a female reporter April 16, 2018. The reporter remained anonymous to protect herself, but handed in an audio recording of some of her conversations with Fukuda to the magazine Shukan Shincho. On the recording Fukuda asks the reporter questions such as "can I touch your breasts?"¹¹⁶ The day after, Fukuda denied all accusations, saying that while he worked closely with many women, and enjoyed 'bantering' with them, he had never said anything that could be considered sexual harassment. He urged the reporter who made the accusation to come forward, so that they could have a proper conversation with two sides of the story. Finance Minister Aso Taro supported the call for the reporter to step up, but some women, among them lawmaker Fukushima Mizuho, have raised concerns about the pressure that puts on the victim, and the psychological stress of having to openly tell their story. ¹¹⁷

At Fukuda's denial, the Shukan Shincho decided to release parts of the audio recording to prover their story. The Ministry of Finance was at this point already dealing with accusations of corruption, and the Liberal Democratic Party (LDP) urged that the sexual harassment accusation should be dealt with quick and efficiently. Fukuda stated that he was considering pressing charges against Shukan Shincho for defamation.

_

¹¹⁵ Yamamoto, N., & S. Tanaka. Asahi Shimbun. (27.02.20)

¹¹⁶ Okubo, W., & D. Oka. *Mainichi Shimbun*. (20.04.18)

¹¹⁷ Oka, D., & N. Furuyashiki. *Mainichi Shimbun*. (17.04.18)

¹¹⁸ Takeuchi, N. Mainichi Shimbun. (18.04.18)

While Finance Minister Aso admitted that the voice in the audio recordings sounded like it could belong to Fukuda, he claimed that Fukuda had been already been reprimanded and was showing remorse, so they would not punish him any further. He stayed adamant that they reporter should come forward so that they could settle the case legally. Finance Minister Aso was criticized for not taking the issue of sexual harassment seriously and that there was no way to know if the legal team the Finance Ministry had set up would be neutral in the case. 119

The Ministry of Finance's way of handling this case was met with protests from the press and media, with the Public Finance Press club (Zaisei Kenkyukai) sending them a letter of protest, stating that they would not submit any of their members to the investigation. They raised the question about how well the reporter's privacy would be protected by the legal team and that the reporter's anonymity should be secured as to avoid a 'secondary victimization'. The press and media once again criticized Finance Minister Aso for not launching an investigation until after parts of the recordings was published. On April 19, a group of lawyers submitted a petition to the Ministry of Finance, asking them to retract their request for the victim of sexual harassment to come forward. The petition was signed by over 27 000 people.

As an answer to the Ministry of Finance's request for the reporter to come forward, TV Asahi officially stated that the reporter was one of their workers, and that an internal investigation had reached the conclusion of sexual harassment. TV Asahi was still adamant that they would protect their reporter's privacy, and did not state a name. Fukuda resigned from his position on April 18 2018, but still claimed that what he had done had not counted as sexual harassment. 123

When Finance Minister Aso defended Fukuda in the beginning, he claimed that there was no such thing as criminal sexual harassment. The Cabinet confirmed this, stating that sexual harassment, as it is defined in the law is not a criminal offence, and for any punishment to be applicable there must be other circumstances as well, such as forcible indecency or stalking.¹²⁴

¹¹⁹ Editorial. *Mainichi Shimbun*. (18.04.18)

¹²⁰ Secondary victimization is a term used for victims who are put in a position where they once again feel violated, like during the police questioning.

¹²¹ Ide, S. *Mainichi Shimbun*. (19.04.18)

¹²² Nakamura, K. *Mainichi Shimbun*. (20.04.18)

¹²³ Narita, Y., & E. Ishiyama. *Mainichi Shimbun*. (19.04.18)

¹²⁴ Noguchi, T. Mainichi Shimbun. (18.05.18)

5.2.1 Discussion

The case against Fukuda was the MeToo case that received the most consistent media coverage in the newspapers chosen for this research in Japan. However, it was probably not the individual case that made this case so reported in the media, but rather that the media felt the need to protect their own, and that the Ministry of Finance's call for the victim to step up was pushing the security for reporters as a whole.

However, Finance minister Aso's reluctance to investigate his vice minister made this case more complicated and media worthy than it needed to be. Had Aso held an internal investigation that could have found Fukuda guilty or not, or at the very least pretended to take the accusation seriously, the media would probably have, although maybe reluctantly, accepted the decision. Instead, the need to protect his vice minister put Aso and an already scandal-shaken Ministry of Finance in the media's spotlight once again. While Fukuda was the accused and he kept straight out denying what there was actual audio proof of, the criticism was directed towards Aso and the ministry as a whole.

Even with all the critique against the Ministry of Finance for their handling of the case, the media frenzy died within two weeks of Fukuda's resignation from his post as finance vice minister. Yet, the case did spark a discussion about the vulnerable positions reporters, especially female reporters, are put in during private interviews that are standard with high profile interviewees. Sadly, some of the responses to this problem can be seen as a step in the wrong direction. Chairman of the Japan Business Federation, Sakakibara Sadayuki, acknowledged the issue, but followed up with an implication that women interviewing men on a one-on-one basis could lead to misunderstandings, and as most interviewees are men, the solution might be to not let female reporters do such interviews at all. ¹²⁵ Such comments, especially from men in higher positions, are often used in discussion regarding sexual harassment in working environment. A woman doing her job is too tempting for the men working around her, and instead of teaching the men how to behave the easiest solution is to remove the temptation. However, this way of thinking goes against Prime Minister Abe's plan for 'womenomics', a plan to increase the amount of women in the workforce in order to help the falling economy.

_

¹²⁵ Editorial. *Mainichi Shimbun*. (30.04.18)

6 Reactions

6.1 South Korea

In South Korea, the cases were all thoroughly followed up by the media, and the media did interviews with the involved and people around them in order to get all the facts into the light. It is easy to follow the stories from the beginning to the end through the news articles. It was interesting to see, however, whom the media focused on. In the case at the Prosecutor's Office, the media's focus was mostly on Seo herself, rather than her groper, Ahn Tae-gun. This might be because the sexual assault in itself was not as violent compared to the others (as the two others consisted of rape), and that what she really wanted to tell the public about was the abuse of authority done in the aftermath of her reporting it to her superior. It may also be that the accused did not hold an influential position in the society, making him more of a symptom of a bigger problem, rather than the problem itself. In the cases against Governor Ahn Hee-jung and Lee Youn-taek the perpetrators were both powerful, top of the pyramid, bosses of their institution, and both had to give up their position days after the first accusations against them. Their cases also became high profile criminal court cases, where the public, especially women's rights activists, demanded a proper punishment for their crimes.

Furthermore, the victims in the art industry had the support not only from those among them, but most of the public as well. Theatergoers gathered outside the theater in protest of the pyramid hierarchy within the theater society, and Lee's theater troupe was disbanded the day of his resignation. The accusations within the art world tended to have more visible reactions as well, such as art exhibitions being taken down, TV-shows being cancelled, and discussions about removing famous writers from curriculum in schools.

Ahn Hee-jung resigned from his office as Governor, and lost his place in the KDP. Even as a potential president candidate, the political party deemed the damage too severe. In Seo's case, President Moon was quick to officially show his support, demanding an investigation of the Prosecutor's Offices as a whole, and saying that any issues brought to light by the MeToo-movement must be dealt with properly. However, Seo is still fighting for her accusation of power abuse at the Prosecutor's Office, as Ahn Tae-gun walked free this January.

It is not to say, however, that the cases did not meet any opposition. Ahn Hee-Jung's wife claimed that Kim had been after her husband since the beginning, acting almost like a

stalker at times, and she has faced multiple accusations of being a 'gold digger'. And while most of the theater society has been standing up for the victims, there are some who say that they experienced the same, but never thought of it as an act of sexual assault, and that such power abuse was just how the theater had always been. Some accused through #MeToo, like actor and theater teacher Jo Min-ki, took their own life, and the public on the internet was not slow to blame the MeToo accusers for murder. Nevertheless, the accusations against Jo Min-ki seems to be true, as he confessed and apologized to the victims in his suicide letter. The newspapers, however, have been pretty consistent in staying neutral, or siding slightly with the victims. There have been few articles on men who feel affronted by the movement in general, and the media generally gives a picture of many angry women (and some men), fighting against the sexual violence that the patriarchal society so far have ignored.

6.2 Japan

The MeToo movement never seemed to properly gain the media's attention in Japan. In the case of Ito Shiori, the newspapers did not really report anything about her case until December 2018. While she is known as the face of MeToo in Japan, especially outside of Japan, her connection to the movement has more to do with her book launching in October 2017, which is when the movement started in the U.S., as well as the international media attention her story got. While she had publicly fought for justice since 2016, the news media did not pick up the case until 2018, when she decided to file for a civil complaint. The reactions to her case by those who knew about the case from the beginning, however, was devastating. Her case might just have been one sexual violence case among many others, but her rapist's connection to Prime Minister Abe led to some harsh bashing from the political side. Still, her case did not gain much media attention until later.

Vice-Finance Minister Fukuda might have been forced to resign from his position, but he still denies all accusations, there have been no investigation, and he had to face no judicial punishment for his behavior. Although he has a high position within the ministry, the government and Prime Minister Abe have stayed quiet about the case. Finance Minister Aso have stayed promptly on Fukuda's side, and while he has been criticized for his way of handling the case, Aso and the Ministry of Finance have faced more serious scandals over the last few years, overshadowing this issue efficiently. While the case has be mentioned in

38

 $^{^{126}}$ Yoon, S. Korea Joong Ang Daily. (10.03.18)

relation to MeToo, the hashtag was not used when the victim spoke up, and most of the news articles about Fukuda does not mention it at all.

Although it is not a direct reaction to or part of MeToo movement in itself, there has been a growing number of demonstration in cities on the 11th of every month since April 2019. The Flower Demonstration (フラワーデモ) was originally a protest against several cases of rape where the perpetrator was found not guilty, especially one where a father who abused his daughter. The demonstration have slowly spread through Japan, and for each month the demonstration is held in more and more places, gathering more and more people. While the MeToo-movement never properly caught on in Japan, these demonstrations are proof that people are reacting to the injustice that victims of sexual violence suffer. While the demonstration is not connected to any specific MeToo case, the protestors usually hold signs such as #MeToo, #WithYou, #KuToo, or other statements regarding women's sexual rights, and hope to change the criminal legal system in regards to sexual violence. He Fukuda, while reported, were not marked with MeToo. These Flower Demonstrations, however, seem to receive more media cover for each protest held, and it does not look as if they will stop any time soon.

_

¹²⁷ Unknown. Asahi Shimbun. (17.04.19)

¹²⁸ #KuToo is a hashtag used in the fight against the mandatory use of high-heeled shoes for women in Japan.

7 Political backdrop

Since the middle of the twentieth century, both South Korea and Japan have faced a rapid modernization, as well as democratization. To handle the economic decrease and the overgrowing amount of elderly in the countries, both governments started implementing more of the female population into the workforce beginning in the late nineteen-nineties, as a way to decrease the need for foreign workers. How involved in the fight for gender equality are the current leaders of the countries? Can the reason behind why President Moon and Prime Minister Abe reacted so differently to MeToo tell us something about why MeToo became more of a movement in South Korea contra Japan?

7.1 President Moon

When Moon Jae-in ran for president he called himself the 'feminist-president'. During his campaign, he promised that 30 percent of his party's cabinet positions would go to women, and for the first time in South Korean history, this number has been reached. When Moon was elected president in 2017, he was the first liberal president in over decade, and he was not shy with his liberal goals. More gender equality, lower wage gap, more welfare, better air quality and a cleansing of corruption left from the former presidency are only a few of his campaign promises. In addition, he wanted to change the presidency from a five-year, one term presidency, to a four-year, two-term presidency, which would make it possible for Moon to be re-elected in 2022.

While it is positive for the women's rights activists in South Korea to have a president that support their fight for gender equality so openly, one cannot help but wonder if the MeToo movement, and the fact that it hit the Prosecutor's Office, was a gift basket for President Moon. His quick response to Seo's accusation, and the fact that he held a press conference to highlight his support was definitely good publicity. While the committee he sat up to control sexual harassment issues in public working environment could have been one of his plans from the beginning, Seo's case gave him the back-up to push it through in a matter of days.

With one of Moon's presidential campaign promises being that "anti-corruption

¹²⁹ Kang, J. S. (2017) p. 295

¹³⁰ Mobrand, E. (2019) p. 116

¹³¹ Unknown. The Korea Herald. (10.05.17)

activities will be sought in the public sector involving personnel processes of high-ranking government officials"¹³², the outing of a systematic sexist working environment at the Prosecutor's Office gave him the opportunity to start this less than a year into his presidency. During his 'MeToo press conference', President Moon personally ordered the prosecutors to initiate a cultural reform, and that any perpetrators should be punished severely. ¹³³ It is important to notice that the majority of the Prosecutor's Office are conservative, and that President Moon's government had wished for such a reform from the beginning.

The Korean Democratic Party (KDP) did not hold back in the case against Governor Ahn Hee-jung. Without waiting for any investigation to begin, Ahn was expelled from the KDP effective immediately the same day as he resigned from his position as governor. The party's chairwoman posted on Facebook that as a member of the KDP and a mother of daughters she had no other choice, and that she is bracing herself for a change in gender culture. ¹³⁴

7.2 Prime Minister Abe

When Prime Minister Abe and the LDP were reelected in 2012, they did so with ease. The Democratic Party of Japan (DPJ) had sat at the throne for merely three years before the LDP won back the power. The DPJ took a huge blow after losing the election, and since then Japan has lacked any real political opponent against the LDP. Even with the low voting rate in Japan (between 50-60%), a monthly poll done by the NHK shows that half of Prime Minister Abe's supporters vote for him simply due to lack of alternatives. This means that the party's highly conservative thought goes unchallenged, making it harder to push through changes like gender equality.

While a part of Abe's plan to save the Japanese economy is called 'womenomics', it has little to do with the fight for actual gender equality, and more to do with the need for women in the workforce. With decreasing birthrate and a rapidly growing elder population, the nationalistic Japanese government chose to rely on their women, rather than importing foreign workers. Still, Abe's promise to create a society where 'all women can shine' should create the opportunity for a more gender equal society as well. ¹³⁶ In order to help women into

_

¹³² Unknown. *The Korea Herald.* (10.05.17)

¹³³ Seong, Y., & K. Kim. *Hankyoreh* (31.01.18)

¹³⁴ Kim, S. *Korea Joong Ang Daily*. (07.03.18)

¹³⁵ Kingston, J. (2018) p. 881

¹³⁶ Song, J. (2015) p. 113

the workforce the government promised several policies to support them, such as help with childcare, more women in white-collar jobs, and more women in higher positions. They even push companies to adopt a more active female-friendly human resource management. This should have been a good tool to fight issues such as sexual harassment at work. Even so, as can be noted by Abe's silence on the topic of sexual harassment, there seems to be an unwillingness to acknowledge this as a cultural problem that needs to be dealt with in order for a diverse workforce to function properly. By simply making it a *josei mondai* (女性問題, women's problem), they are not only ignoring the issue, but consequently disregarding half of the Japanese population as well. Even in the case of Fukuda, one of Abe's own ministers, he kept quiet and asked the Ministry of Finance to efficiently deal with it on their own. While Fukuda resigned, it held no consequences for his membership in the party.

_

¹³⁷ Song, J. (2015) p. 125

8 'Sontaku' and Freedom of Press

Freedom of press is often used as a factor when evaluating how democratic a country is. ¹³⁸ ¹³⁹ Freedom of press, and in extension freedom of speech, can easily give insight to how controlling the government is. Scholars Christine Kalenborn and Christian Lessmann argues that in order to control corruption, both governmental and private, a certain degree of press freedom is needed, and vice versa ¹⁴⁰ This part will give an insight to the development of press freedom in South Korea and Japan over the last couple of decades.

There is no direct translation of the word 'sontaku' (忖度) in English, but in short it can mean to 'guess', in this situation to 'guess what would make your superior most pleased'. ¹⁴¹ In recent years, this word has become highly relevant when talking about freedom of press in Japan. The Abe government experienced several scandals, especially during their first years, revealed by a few brave investigative news media. Over the years Abe answered by instigating several initiatives that, without straight out censoring the media, muzzled its voice. In 2013 it became illegal to access any governmental documents that the government did not want in public for up to sixty years after they were written, and the penalty can be up to ten years in prison. Furthermore, in 2014, Abe appointed a new head of the national broadcasting company (NHK), who had not prior experience with media, but knew how to follow the Pyongyang rules' (the media cannot say 'left' if the government says 'right'). ¹⁴²

It is not a coincidence that the newspaper that had most articles about MeToo picked for this research was *Asahi Shimbun*. While all three newspapers are considered liberal, *Asahi Shimbun* is known for pushing the government's limits, which has gotten the news agency in trouble several times. Conservative, pro-Abe media such as *Sankei, Yomiuru*, and *Nikkei* have used every opportunity to discredit *Asahi*, especially on their reporting of comfort women, with President Abe's open support. Although *Asahi's* reporters attempt to do investigative journalism, the financial threat of being sued for defamation has grown over the last years, and the stories are often stopped by the editors or publishers in fear of opposing the government. This self-censorship to not 'step on any toes' is probably one of the reasons why it is so hard to find MeToo stories in Japanese news outlets.

¹³⁸ Galston, W. A. (2003)

¹³⁹ Carolan, E. (2014)

¹⁴⁰ Kalenborn, C., & C. Lessmann. (2013)

¹⁴¹ Story, G. https://journal.accj.or.jp/sontaku/

¹⁴² Kingston, J. (2018) p. 882

¹⁴³ Kingston, J. (2018) p. 884

Reading about the Fukuda case in *Asahi Shimbun* makes it seem like the reporter went to another news agency to stay anonymous, and that the rest of the press had her back. However, what is not informed about is that the reporter had first gone to her superior at *Asahi TV* with her recordings, but were scolded when she wanted to air a report about it. The risk of losing the private access to the Ministry of Finance through the *kisha club* (記者, the press club) was too great to expose Fukuda's sexual harassment, which was actually a well-known secret among the news media. 144 *Asahi TV* could not afford to break the scandal, but once it was public, they had no problem openly supporting their reporter.

Due to the military rule, the media in South Korea was highly regulated and controlled up until the 1990's. To work around this control, reporters and activists started using other means to tell the news that the conservative, controlled official newspaper would not tell. As the Internet became available for more and more people, these freestanding journalists and activist moved their platform there, through blogs and news sites. This group of *citizen journalists* quickly grew and pulled readers from the conservative newspapers, until the newspapers were forced to report more liberal topics to stay in the competition. The citizen journalist were given the protected legal status as Internet journalists in 2005. While the freedom of press in South Korea has been varying in degree the last two decades, it has seen a considerable improvement since the Moon presidency started in 2017. As the first plant of the started and controlled up and the started using other means to tell the newspaper would not tell.

-

¹⁴⁴ Kingston, J. (2018) p. 889

¹⁴⁵ Kern, T., & S. Nam. (2009)

¹⁴⁶ Reporters Without Borders. S.v. South Korea. https://rsf.org/en/south-korea (accessed 24.05.20)

9 Discussion

9.1 The Cases

As presented here, it is clear that the MeToo movement hit the two countries very differently, and while both countries are far down on the Global Gender Gap Report, there are several differences in the current government's attitudes towards sexual harassment. The cases chosen for this thesis were chosen because they are somewhat alike each other. The cases of Seo and Fukuda are both cases of sexual harassment at work where the victims have tried to go the legal way, but end up becoming victims of the hierarchal system of their industry. Their cases are both connected to the government, and the outcome of the cases relied on how seriously the government chose to react. However, there is a stark contrast in how the media covered these two cases. Being the first to really break the silence, Seo's case attracted the media's attention even before President Moon declared his support. It did not seem like the media were afraid to take up the story, and they did not seem afraid to step on any toes while investigating it. Furthermore, President Moon's open support for the movement a couple of days later gave the media a direct 'go ahead' to keep reporting cases of MeToo.

As for the case of Fukuda, one must not forget that while the liberal media covered the case after the story was public, the reporter was censored by her own news agency, *Asahi TV*, even as *Asahi* is considered to be one of the most liberal news agencies in Japan. With the *kisha club's* (the press club) system of personal one-on-one interviews with politicians as the only way for insight into the government, the news agency chose to self-censor a possible scandal story, rather than risk losing the opportunity for information. This *kisha club* method and self-censoring is one of the reasons why Japan rank as no. 66 on the 2020 World Press Freedom Index, twenty-four places behind South Korea. It is also important to note that, while the Fukuda case is known as one of Japan's few major MeToo cases, the newspapers themselves never refer to it as such. This might be a compromise of covering the story, in a way of following the 'sontaku' rule: the scandal is already broken, but by not calling it a part of MeToo, we report this as an individual case, and not a part of a global movement or a systematic problem, and we are not criticizing the government *too much*.

However, the support that Seo and the anonymous reporter received were, at least as reported in the media, not that different (excluding President Moon's support for the

¹⁴⁷ Global World Press Freedom Index 2020. https://rsf.org/en/ranking (accessed 24.05.20)

moment). In Seo's case, female prosecutors immediately came forward to support their colleague and back up the claim that this was not a singular case of harassment, but a systematic one. The media were also quick to obtain the women's rights organizations opinion on the matter, and the media overall seemed to be on Seo's side. In Fukuda's case, the media were also at the reporter's side, however, only after the scandal was broken and the Ministry of Finance had asked the reporter to come forward. Still, taking this as an attack on reporters' privacy and security, the media stayed on the reporter's side and her right for anonymity. She also received support from the outside, when a group of lawyers handed in a petition for the ministry to retract their demand for the name of the reporter, with over 27 000 signatures, indicating that her case had indeed gained support on a grassroots level. 148

The case of Kim and Governor Ahn Hee-jung was probably a thorn in the side for the KDP, but it might as easily have been a blessing in disguise. While cases of sexual harassment, or in this case sexual violence, can lead to major problems for a political party, especially one that is run by a self-proclaimed 'feminist president', the KDP's quick way of excluding him from the party might have tipped the case in a favorable direction for the party. While one might argue that the party were too quick to judge Ahn, as they pushed him out of the party before a criminal complaint had even been filed, this dismissal probably saved the party in several ways. First of all, it showed that the ruling party stood their stance on sexual misconduct, and would not tolerate it even within their own walls. In addition to backing up President Moon's earlier open support for Seo's case, this also stated that KDP is not the corrupt party that ruled before them, ticking off yet another one of their election campaign promises. Secondly, the dismissal removed the party as a 'guilty' party in the situation, contrary to what is seen in the recent sexual harassment cases against American politicians, where the parties as a whole and their political standpoint have come under question as well. The KDP were simply victim to having a bad seed among their peers, not even taking into consideration how that person was a former presidential candidate, or asking how such a thing could happen in their work force. By reacting to the accusations the way they did, the KDP managed to play the role of both the hero, and partly the victim, living up to their campaign promises while at the same time saving their own skin.

In comparison, the LDP's reaction to the accusations against Fukuda was the complete opposite. Rather than taking any responsibility, or even defending Fukuda as their own, the ruling party and government simply asked their Ministry of Finance to clean up their mess.

_

¹⁴⁸ Nakamura, K. *Mainichi Shimbun*. (20.04.18

With the Ministry of Finance already dealing with several other scandals, and Prime Minister Abe's government having suffered corruption accusations, it might not be so surprising that a sexual harassment accusation did not reach high up on the priority list. Still, the case could have been handled in a more responible way had the Ministry of Finance only taken it seriously and started an investigation right away. Due to the other scandals circling the ministry and the government, it is even possible that the ministry might have gotten away with a superficial investigation and a small punishment for Fukuda, maybe a change in the vice minister position, as the media does not have full access to the documents. Instead, Fukuda's denial and Finance Minister Aso's stubborn loyalty to his colleague put the ministry in a position where the media industry demanded answers and actions. As Fukuda still denies the accusations to this day, one can suspect that his voluntary resignation was not voluntary at all, but a simple solution for the ministry to remove the problem. Still, the LDP in itself took no stand in the case, neither for nor against, and did nothing to change his political position within the party. As the news agencies in Japan are highly 'encouraged' not to write anything against the government or the ruling party, the LDP managed to stay out of harm's way by simply ignoring the issue all together. Still, the Prime Minister's silence on the issue of MeToo says just as much as President Moon's support, that sexual harassment is not an issue to the leader of the country, and it is not a criminal offence.

While the Japanese government kept 'neutral' in the case of vice minister Fukuda, they did acknowledge the risk for journalists meeting with high positioned officials on a one-on-one basis. An emergency anti-sexual harassment plan was drawn up, stating that all Cabinet Office officials need to attend training sessions against sexual harassment. ¹⁴⁹ Furthermore, they opened up a forum where the press could air their concerns, however, this measure have been criticized by the press. The media is afraid that any concern or complain against the one-on-one interview method could lead to restrictions on interviews, further leading to more restrictions around governmental documents and information. ¹⁵⁰

The case of Ito Shiori might be a bit tricky as a MeToo case. First of all, her fight for justice, and later publicity, started years before the MeToo movement made its way across the globe. While it was a lucky coincidence that her book 'Black Box' was released around the same time MeToo started up in Hollywood, her story had already gained attention in other countries. Second, Ito did not finally get the courage to speak up about her story because of

¹⁴⁹ Tanaka, H. *Mainichi Shimbun*. (06.06.18)

¹⁵⁰ Aoshima, K. Mainichi Shimbun. (20.06.18)

MeToo, she had already held a press conference about it back in 2015, although only one media picked up her story. Still, her story fits right in with the other MeToo stories of power abuse and struggle to report, and although unplanned, she gave MeToo in Japan a face. While the lower court's decision was appealed by Yamaguchi, her victory in the lower court might signal a final closure after five years of struggle. Even so, it does not seem like Ito's fight against sexual harassment and sexual violence in Japan is finished. She has reportedly spoken at several of the *Flower Demonstrations*, and have been in contact with women's organizations both for support in her own case, and to give the activists a 'face' to follow.

Although Ito's latest victory in court might count as a step in the right direction, Yamaguchi's claim that the court's decision was compromised by pressure from the international press was probably at least half-true. As her book, and later documentary for the English BBC, gained international attention, the pressure on Japan to legally handle the case grew with it. It is significantly harder to ignore a case where the story has already become a book, a documentary, and the victim the face of the 'hidden sexual violence problem in Japan'. With the media's attention worldwide, the wrong court decision could cause an uproar among women's rights organization both nationally and internationally.

As with the case against Fukuda, Prime Minister Abe stayed suspiciously silent in the case against Yamaguchi. While this case did not directly involve the political party, the question around Yamaguchi's connections to the Prime Minister in regards to his interrupted arrest, was not an appreciated stab against an already corruption scandal struck government. Yamaguchi denied having used any of these sorts of connection, but the Prime Minister's Office stayed quiet, neither admitting nor denying the suspicion.

Where Seo's story, and every MeToo story after that, were eagerly eaten up by the media in South Korea, both the case of Ito and the case against Fukuda were met with reluctance by the Japanese news agencies. However, the reasons might not be the same. In Fukuda's case, *Asahi Shimbun* were afraid of the backlash and possible lawsuit they could have faced if they decided to break their reporter's story to the public, however; they still backed her up once the story was broken. On the other hand, the unwillingness to write about Ito's story could be because of the hierarchal system within the media industry. The motivation behind it could be viewed as the media's need to protect their own. Yamaguchi is a famous journalist with a chief position in an overseas office on a Japanese news agency. Ito was a fresh out of college reporter who was looking for a possibility to further her career. In

-

¹⁵¹ Ito, S. *Politico*. (04.01.18)

the 'sontaku' culture within the media industry in Japan, it makes more sense to protect the famous, respected journalist, than a journalist that has no real footing in the industry yet.

Another interesting aspect is that fact that MeToo never reached the art industry in Japan, at least not according to the newspapers. In South Korea, high profile artists have been taken down across the industry, from the theater world to the literature, from the musicians to the TV-shows. On the other hand, in Japan, the celebrities of the art industry have stayed quiet. Consequently, there have been no big names that could interest the media, and no one to start an upheaval of the power abuse within their industry.

9.2 Women's Movement against Patriarchal Hierarchy

The issue of sexual harassment is by no means a new or unknown issue in neither South Korea nor Japan. Spycams, groping on public transportation and a general chauvinistic attitudes are some of the problems women in these countries face on a daily basis. While it might seem like the MeToo movement was not adopted by solid women's rights activist network in Japan, it did. Looking at *Asahi Shimbun's* forum and opinion articles, there is no doubt that the hashtag has been used frequently on social media in Japan, and looking at the *Flower Demonstrations*, it has played a role in protests. They even developed it further, using hashtags such as #WithYouJapan and #KuToo. However, it seems like the actual impact of #MeToo never hit further than the grassroots. On one hand, this could be because of the disunity among the women's rights organizations, and that the organizations connected to the current government would rather prioritize other gender equality issues more in line with the 'womenomics' Prime Minister Abe is rooting for.

On the other hand, it could be hindered by the suspiciousness connected to western feminism. The Confucian way of thinking of gender has become an important discussion topic among scholars dealing with feminism in Asia. While some argue that the Confucian patriarchy is the root of the gender inequality in their countries, some, like scholar Huh Rakeum, have argued that the Confucian thought can be reconstructed in the idea of feminism. The argument for this is that Confucianism has survived hundreds of years by adapting to the change of times, and that the same should be possible with the introduction of gender equality. The idea that western feminist theory will not work properly in the east is used by scholars and politicians on both sides of the gender equality discussion, and there are upsides

-

¹⁵² Lee, S. W. (2005)

and downsides in both cases.¹⁵³ It is understandable that Asian feminist scholars wish for more Asian women studies, and in turn Asian feminism, a route to gender equality that can coexist with their own culture. However, this argument against western feminism could also be used as a way to disregard feminism as whole, and some have gone as far as saying that could possibly destroy the national traditions and cultures. This nationalistic resistance against outside ideology could be why the Japanese government have yet to take a proper stance on the MeToo issue, and why newspapers avoid connecting sexual harassment cases with #MeToo, but rather use 'Japanese expressions' like *sekuhara*. ¹⁵⁴

While the family systems in South Korea and Japan separates the society by gender, it also creates a separation between public and private. Especially in Japan, this *uchi to soto* (内 と外, inside and outside¹⁵⁵) idea, has brought a blatant difference in who a person is at home compared to who they are at work or in public. Consequently, the idea that some topics are not to be spoken of in public is still strong in these two countries, and sexuality is one such topic. While this separation between public and private has decreased over the last decades, it is an occurrence found in both countries, and do not really explain why the MeToo-movement became so big in South Korea, but not in Japan.

9.3 Politics

The political factor is not negligible for the big difference of the impact of MeToo in South Korea and Japan, especially in how it affected South Korea. The political shift brought forward by Moon and the KDP in 2017, mean South Korea has gained a government who is reaching for change and a better society – in the liberal direction. While South Korea is still horribly far down on the Global Gender Gap Report, ranked 108th out of 153 countries on the 2020 report, the country has managed to climb seven spots since the last report from 2018, passing Japan on its way up. One could say that the coincidence of the political change in South Korea and the arrival of MeToo was a series of fortunate events, on both sides. Supporting the movement and cleaning up the Prosecutor's Office gave President Moon a 'freebee' to execute some of his campaign promises, while consequently gaining the votes from female voters. The 2020 Parliamentary election ended with 163 out of 253 seats to the

¹⁵³ Lee, S. W. (2017)

¹⁵⁴ Ironically, *sekuhara* is an abbreviation of the word *sekushuaru harasumento*, which is simply the Japanese spelling of sexual harassment. Still, *sekuhara* is used more than the original Japanese word 性的嫌がらせ, and is now considered by most as a proper Japanese word.

¹⁵⁵ Uchi to soto can also be used to describe the separation of Japan from the rest of the world, or people who belong vs. people who does not.

KDP, and a record number of female seats. 156

Japan's Prime Minister Abe's stand on feminism can be traced back to his leadership in the discussion against the earlier, more proactive, version of the Gender Equal Society Law in 2005. While Prime Minister Abe have spent the last couple of years working on involving more of the female population into the workforce, his political goals are not gender equality, but including more women in the workforce while keeping the conservative family. While President Moon gained voters for his feminist support, voters that his party is dependent on for re-election, Prime Minister Abe's absence from the issue might have kept his conservative supporters happy. While LDP does not have any real opponents, and Prime Minister Abe is getting closer to becoming the longest sitting Prime Minister in Japan, there is no guarantee that the party will not exchange him for someone else, should he fail to lead the politics in the party's interest. In contrast to South Korea's seven spots climb on the 2020 Global Gender Gap Report, Japan fell eleven spots in the same period, from 110th to 121st place.

9.4 Freedom of Press

Furthermore, the political influence on the media in the two countries are indeed crucial in this research. While South Korea is still ranked as low as 42 out 180 countries, freedom of press has improved significantly after the political change, climbing almost thirty spots from its lowest in 2016 (70th out of 180).¹⁵⁷ While certain topics, like North Korea, are still controlled, and defamation by press is still punishable by up to seven years in prison, the general press freedom in South Korea seems to thrive under Moon's presidency. Even without such an improvement, the media would probably still be allowed to write about MeToo, as it fits in under Moon's feminist politics. Furthermore, the citizen journalists put pressure on the traditional newspapers to write about more liberal topics, lessening the difference between conservative and liberal news media to some extent.

With Prime Minister Abe and LDP being victims to several scandal disclosures in the media, the press freedom in Japan has gone the opposite way of South Korea. From ranking 53rd out of 180 in 2013, Japan now rank as 66th, although they had fallen as far as 72nd in 2016/27. The *kisha club* makes it difficult for freelance journalists and international press to gain access to high ranked officials in the government, and the consequences for being too critical of the government has led to a sort of self-censoring in the more liberal news agencies,

-

¹⁵⁶ Ock, H. *The Korea Herald*. (16.04.20)

¹⁵⁷ Reporters without border. World Press Freedom Index. s.v. South Korea. https://rsf.org/en/south-korea

forcing them to choose their fights (stories) wisely. Furthermore, the discrediting of liberal news agencies led by pro-Abe ones makes the press industry in Japan highly polarized, and the Japanese public seem overly tolerant with a coopted media, and how it is manipulated. In addition, the *kisha club* the citizen press in Japan from having the same effect on the traditional newspapers as in South Korea, as the citizen journalist does not have access to the governmental interviews. This secure readers for the traditional newspapers, even as internet sites such as *BuzzFeed Japan* have become more popular.

Any social movement or political protest needs more than just participants; they need recipients to agree or disagree with their stance to be able to start proper discussion. To get those recipients they need people to see and hear them (and in this case, read them), and without it the movement will only be visible for those who seek it. While the political shift in South Korea is a lucky coincidence for the MeToo movement, it could only spread as far as it has with the help of the media. The media's attention to the movement and hunger to follow up on the cases made it obvious, even to those uninterested, that MeToo hit hard in South Korea. However, the movement stagnated in Japan without the media to push it to the front line, forcing it to stay in the category of digital activism, rather than a social movement.

It is still too early to say if the MeToo-movement has had any lasting effects on societies around the world. Still, according to a survey done by the Korean Confederation of Trade Unions done in 2019, more than half of the respondents answered that they had received less sexual jokes or sexual harassment after the MeToo-movement started than before. However, the survey also found that this was mostly in occupations that are generally more gender neutral, while in occupations and industries that are still prone to be gender discriminatory, not much has changes. This includes workplaces where work roles are still divded by gender, or companies that have many female employees, but few in leading positions. This might imply that even though the MeToo-movement in South Korea has been very visible in the newspaper, very few things have actually changed on the floor of the companies.

14

¹⁵⁸ Kingston, J. (2018) p. 883

¹⁵⁹ Park, D. *Hankyoreh*. (15.04.19)

10 Conclusion

The three cases from South Korea and the two cases from Japan discussed in this thesis showed a stark difference in the reporting in the newspaper of the MeToo-movement in the two countries. After prosecutor Seo broke the silence in South Korea, the media have eagerly reported every MeToo accusation featuring a high profile person. The updates on the stories were frequent and consistent, and not hard to find. In Japan, on the other hand, few of the MeToo-stories broke the news, and few high profile people spoke up. The stories that were reported in the news, such as the case of rape victim Ito Shiori or the case against vice-Finance Minister Fukuda, were only covered due to additional circumstances, such as international pressure or demands for the victim to come forward. Furthermore, the art industry in Japan has remained silent on the topic, not providing any 'role models' for people to rally behind, while the art industry in South Korea experienced an upheaval against a system that sexually exploit women in vulnerable positions.

With President Moon raising to power in 2017, the South Korean politics have turn towards a more liberal path, and with Moon calling himself a 'feminist president', providing a government that not only accepted the notion of MeToo, but openly supported it. As the MeToo-movement seemingly flourished with President Moon's support, the movement somewhat helped the president by providing an excuse to rapidly execute some of his more liberal election campaign promises. On the other hand, Prime Minister Abe's government in Japan can unchallenged keep up with their conservative politics, with no liberal party big enough to run for governmental election. Prime Minister Abe's 'womenomics' plan to get more women into the workforce is not necessarily a step towards gender equality, but an attempt to strengthen the workforce and economy in a country with a rapidly aging population and declining birthrate without the help of foreign workers.

Since Moon became president in 2017, the freedom of press has improved significantly. While the freedom of press had decrease because of corruption within the conservative presidencies preceding Moon, Moon's governments fight against the corruption consequently improved the freedom of press in order to create a more transparent picture of the state. In contrast, the LDP government in Japan has suffered so many scandals and cases of corruption revealed by the press, that they reacted by taking several steps in order to decrease the freedom of press over the last decade. The concept of 'sontaku', and the self-censoring done in fear of upsetting the government keep even liberal newspapers like *Asahi*

Shimbun from doing too investigative reports or criticizing the government. Furthermore, the *kisha club* ensures that the new news outlet, such as the citizen journalism seen in South Korea, are unable to gather official information and news, keeping the public dependent on traditional newspaper for certain information. Furthermore, the common need for a paid account for reading newspapers online in Japan make people less inclined to check out several newspapers on a daily basis, giving the readers less variation in reading material.

Lastly, the separation of the genders through the family systems in both South Korea and Japan, as well as the separation between private and public might explain why MeToostories was met with resistance. Still, this does not explain why the countries reacted so differently. If anything, this should have subdued the movement in South Korea to the level it stayed at in Japan.

While the newspapers in South Korea promoted MeToo as something huge and life changing, the survey showed that improvement had only occurred in industries where gender discrimination originally had been a smaller issue. In the industries where gender discrimination is prominent, there was almost no change.

It is still too early to see if the MeToo-movement truly has changed anything in the two countries, or if the awareness raised with it is temporarily. While this thesis only show fractions of the reasons for the MeToo-movements effect in the two countries, it still gives an inclination regarding how the reception of global movements can be affected by the political rule, freedom of press, and other underlying reasons in the society. It also shows how strong victims in these situations must be, and how important the public's reaction cam be in order for a significant change to from such a movement.

Bibliography

- Broadbent, Kaye. "Shortchanged? Part-time workers in Japan." *Japanese Studies*, vol. 21, issue 3 (2001): 293-204. Doi: <u>10.1080/10371390120101470</u>
- Cahill, Ann J. "Sexual violence and objectification." In *Theorizing Sexual Violence*, edited by Renèe J. Heberle & Victoria Grace. New York: Routledge, 2009. Doi: 10.4324/9780203874875
- Campbell, Rebecca. "The community response to rape: Victims' experiences with the legal, medical and mental health systems." *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 25, (1998): 355-379. Doi: 10.1023/A:1022155003633
- Carolan, Eoin. "Constitutionalizing discourse: democracy, freedom of expression and the future of press regulation." *Irish Jurist*, vol. 51 (2014): 1-27. Doi: https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/irishjur47&i=9
- Chang, Kyung-Sup. *South Korea under Compressed Modernity*. London: Routledge, 2010. Doi: 10.4324/9780203854396
- Chang, Pilwha. "Talking about sexuality." In *Women's Experiences and Feminist Practices in South Korea*, edited by Pilwha Chang, & Eun-Shil Kim, 117-154. Seoul: Ewha Women's University Press, 2005.
- Cho, Joo-hyun. "The politics of gender identity: the women's movement in Korea in the 1980s and 1990s." In *Women's Experiences and Feminist Practices in South Korea*, edited by Pilwha Chang, & Eun-Shil Kim, 229-258. Seoul: Ewha Women's University Press, 2005.
- Dolata, Ulrich & Jan-Felix Schrape. *Collectivity and Power on the Internet*. Germany: Cham Springer (2018)
- Galston, William A. "Expressive liberty and constitutional democracy: the case of freedom of conscience." *The American Journal of Jurisprudence*, vol 48, issue 1 (2003): 149-177. Doi: 10.1093/ajj/48.1.149
- Gash, Alison, & Ryan Harding. "#MeToo? Legal discourse and everyday responses to sexual violence." *Laws*, vol. 7, issue 21 (2018). Doi: 10.3390/laws7020021

- Hasunuma, Linda, & Ki-young Shin. (20"#MeToo in Japan and South Korea: #WeToo, #WithYou." *Journal of Women, Politics & Policy*, vol. 40, issue 1 (2019): 97-111. Doi: 10.1080/1554477X.2019.1563416
- Jaffe, Sarah. "The collective power of #MeToo", *Dissent*, vol. 65, issue 2 (2018): 80-87

 Doi: https://muse-jhu-edu.ezproxy.uio.no/article/692140
- Kalenborn, Christine, & Christian Lessmann. "The impact of democracy and press freedom on corruption: conditionality matters." *Journal of Policy Modeling*, vol. 35, issue 6 (2013): 857-886. Doi: 10.1016/j.jpolmod.2013.02.009
- Kang, Jean S. "Evaluating labor force participation of women in Japan and Korea: developments and future prospects." *Asian Journal of Women's Studies*, vol. 23, issue 3 (2017): 294-320. Doi: 10.1080/12259276.2017.1351589
- Kano, Ayako. "Backlash, fight back, and back-pedaling: responses to state feminism in contemporary Japan." *International Journal of Asian Studies*, vol 8, issue 1 (2011): 41-62. Doi: 10.1017/S1479591410000252
- Kaufman, Eric. "Body trouble: sexual harassment and worker abuse in musical theater dance employment." *Research in Dance Education*, vol. 20, issue 1 (2019): 85-94. Doi: 10.1080/14647893.2019.1594917
- Kern, Thomas, & Sang-hui Nam. "The making of a social movement: citizen journalism in South Korea" *Current Sociology*, vol. 57, issue 5 (2009): 637-660. Doi: 10.1177/0011392109337649
- Kingston, Jeff. "Watchdog journalism in Japan rebounds but still compromised." *The Journal of Asian Studies*, vol. 77, issue 4 (2018): 881-893. Doi: 10.1017/S002191181800253X
- Lee, Jae Kyung. "Neo-familism and women: The modern transformation of the Korean family." In *Women's Experiences and Feminist Practices in South Korea*, edited by Pilwha Chang, & Eun-Shil Kim, 155-176. Seoul: Ewha Women's University Press, 2005.
- Lee, Mikyoung. Korean feminist NGO's strategies for the empowerment of women and social change: Focusing on the anti-sexual violence movement." In *Asian Feminism and Transnational Activism*, edited by Pilwha Chang. Myoung Sun Lee & Jieun Roh, 263-288. Seoul: Ewha Womans University Press, 2017.
- Lee, Sang Wha. "Patriarchy and Confucianism: Feminist critique and reconstruction of Confucianism in Korea." In *Women's Experiences and Feminist Practices in South*

- *Korea*, edited by Pilwha Chang, & Eun-Shil Kim, 67-116. Seoul: Ewha Women's University Press, 2005.
- Lee, Sang Wha. "Conceptualizing 'the Asian' and Asian women's studies." In *Asian Feminism and Transnational Activism*, edited by Pilwha Chang. Myoung Sun Lee & Jieun Roh, 53-77. Seoul: Ewha Womans University Press, 2017.
- Lilleslåtten, Mari. "Sexual harassment is about masculin power." [Seksuell trakassering handler om maskulin makt] *Kilden kjønnsforkning.no* 27.12.2017 https://forskning.no/kjonn-og-samfunn/2017/12/seksuell-trakassering-handler-om-maskulin-makt
- Mishima, Ko. "The presidentialization of Japan's LDP politics: analyzing its causes, limits and perils." *World Affairs*, vol. 182, issue 1 (2019): 97-123. Doi: 10.1177/0043820019826671
- Mobrand, Erik. "On parties's terms: gender quota politics in South Korea's mixed electoral system." *Asian Studies Review*, vol. 43, issue 1 (2019): 114-131. Doi: 10.1080/10357823.2018.1512554
- Ochiai, Emiko. "Leaving the West, rejoining the East? Gender and family in Japan's semi-compressed modernity." *International Sociology*, vol. 29, issue 3 (2014): 209-288. Doi: 10.1177/0268580914530415
- Oh, Kyung Jin. "Women's political participation in South Korea and activist organizations." *Asian Journal of Women's Studies*, vol. 22, issue 3 (2016): 338-345. Doi: 10.1080/12259276.2016.1205382
- Ohlheiser, Abby. "The woman behind 'Me Too' knew the power of the phrase when she created it 10 years ago." *The Washington Post* 19.10.2017

 <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-intersect/wp/2017/10/19/the-woman-behind-me-too-knew-the-power-of-the-phrase-when-she-created-it-10-years-ago/?utm_term=.54b780179898
- Oxford, A Dictonary of Critical Theory, s.v. "Patriarchy". (2018): https://www-oxfordreference-com.ezproxy.uio.no/view/10.1093/acref/9780198794790.001.0001/acref-9780198794790-e-515

- Oxford, A Dictonary of Critical Theory, s.v. "Social movement". (2018): https://www-oxfordreference-com.ezproxy.uio.no/view/10.1093/acref/9780198794790.001.0001/acref-9780198794790-e-651
- Song, Jiyeoun. *Inequality in the Workplace: Labor Market Reform in Japan and Korea*. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2014. Doi: muse.jhu.edu/book/28679.
- Srivastava, Kalpana, Suprakash Chaudhury, P. S. Bhat, & Samiksha Sahu."Misogyny, feminism, and sexual harassment" *Industrial Psychiatry Journal*, vol. 26, issue 2 (2017): 111-113. Doi: 10.4103/ipj.ipj_32_18
- Story, Greg. "Sontaku: the secret sauce for leaders in Japan. (2017) https://journal.accj.or.jp/sontaku/ (accessed 24.05.20)
- Takao, Yasuo. "Japanese women in grassroots politics: building a gender equal society from the bottom up." *The Pacific Review*, vol. 20, issue 2 (2007): 147-172. Doi: 10.1080/09512740701306790
- Ueno, Chizuko. *The Modern Family in Japan; its rise and fall.* Melbourne: Trans Pacific Press, 2009.
- Ueno, Chizuko. "Gender equality and multiculturalism under Japanese neo-liberalist reform in the era of globalization." In *Gender equality in multiculturalist societies: gender, diversity and conviviality on the age of globalization*, edited by Miyoko Trujimura & Mari Osawa, 25-42. Senda: Tohoku University Press, 2010

Appendix

These are the newspaper articles used for this thesis. They are divided by paper, starting with the three South Korean ones, then the three Japanese ones, and lastly other sources.

The Korea Times

- Choi, Ha-young. "LKP lawmaker in hot seat over sexual harassment case". *The Korea Times*. (01.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_243456.html
- Jun, Hannah. "Many faces of #MeToo". *The Korea Times*. (09.01.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/opinion/2018/01/137_241787.html
- Jun, Hannah. "K-pop: Can #MeToo go too far". *The Korea Times*. (30.01.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/opinion/2018/01/137_243083.html
- Jung, Min-ho. "Grope allegation: Christian body criticized ex-prosecutor amid #MeToo". *The Korea Times*. (01.02.18)

 http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/culture/2018/02/135_243443.html
- Jung, Min-ho. "Police officer accused of forcing juniors to watch porn". *The Korea Times*. (06.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_243689.html
- Jung, Min-ho. "Korea's notorious libel law faces revision". *The Korea Times*. (28.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_244848.html
- Jung, Min-ho. "South Chungcheong governor accused of rape". *The Korea Times*. (05.03.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/03/113 245154.html
- Jung, Min-ho, & Aa-young Kang. "Asiana chairman apologizes over sexual harassment accusation". *The Korea Times*. (18.02.18)

 http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/tech/2018/02/129_244340.html
- Kang, Hyun-kyung. "Ko Un why it took so long for his sexual misconduct to be revealed". *The Korea Times.* (02.03.18)

 http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/culture/2018/03/135_244951.html

- Kang, Hyun-kyung. "How literary world, not show business, became epicenter of #MeToo earthquake". *The Korea Times*. (20.04.20)

 http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/culture/2018/03/135 245319.html
- Kim, Hyun-bin. "Investigation launched in 'MeToo' claim by prosecutor". *The Korea Times*. (31.01.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/01/113_243313.html
- Kim, Jae-heun. "Poet Ko Un to leave Suwon". *The Korea Times*. (18.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_244348.html
- Kim, Jae-heun. "Prosecutors may seek arrest warrant for former senior prosecutor Ahn". *The Korea Times*. (16.04.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/04/113_247304.html
- Kim, Rahn. "Moon expresses full support for #MeToo movement". *The Korea Times*. (26.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_244794.html
- Kim, Se-jeong. "Rights Commission tackles sexual harassment". *The Korea Times*. (15.11.17) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2017/11/113_239272.html
- Kim, Se-jeong. "#MeToo movement gaining wider support in Korea". *The Korea Times*. (02.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_243446.html
- Kim, Se-jeong. "#MeToo movement spreads to literature". *The Korea Times*. (07.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_243740.html
- Kim, Se-jeong. "Prosecution removes desk of Seo Ji-hyun". *The Korea Times*. (08.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_243824.html
- Kim, Se-jeong. "Seoul in dilemma over poet Ko Un". *The Korea Times*. (11.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_243996.html
- Kim, Se-jeong. "#MeToo rocks Myongji Univ, University of Seoul". *The Korea Times*. (05.03.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/03/113_245120.html
- Kwon, Mee-yoo. "Theatergoers support MeToo movement". *The Korea Times*. (27.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/art/2018/02/398_244779.html

- Lee, Kyung-min. "Minister vows probe into prosecutor's #MeToo case". *The Korea Times*. (02.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113 243504.html
- Lee, Kyung-min. "Prosecutor questioned in sexual harassment probe". *The Korea Times*. (04.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_243572.html
- Lee, Kyung-min. "2nd female prosecutor speaks out on #MeToo". *The Korea Times*. (06.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_243703.html
- Lee, Kyung-min. "Gov't releases sexual harassment sensitivity training app". *The Korea Times*. (13.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_244137.html
- Lee, Kyung-min. "#MeToo spreads to Catholic Church". *The Korea Times*. (26.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_244728.html
- Lee, Kyung-min. "Ex-prosecutor questioned over sexual misconduct allegation". *The Korea Times*. (26.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_244792.html
- Lee, Kyung-min. "Renowned play director resigns over #MeToo claim". *The Korea Times*. (01.03.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113 244420.html
- Lee, Kyung-min. "Women's group to set up help centers for sex crime victims". *The Korea Times*. (04.03.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/03/113_245079.html
- Lee, Kyung-min. "Seo calls prosecution investigation 'cursory'". *The Korea Times*. (01.05.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/05/113_248255.html
- Lee, Kyung-min. "Justice ministry to review in-house sexual misconduct investigation". *The Korea Times*. (07.05.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/05/113_248576.html
- Lee, Suh-yoon. "Protesters show support for #MeToo victims". *The Korea Times*. (09.04.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/04/113_246917.html
- Lee, Suh-yoon. "Women recommended for key positions at justice ministry, prosecution". *The Korea Times.* (16.07.18)

 http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/07/113_252333.html

- Lee,Suh-yoon. "Women's groups decry top court decision on #MeToo case". *The Korea Times*. (10.01.20) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2020/01/113_281727.html
- Lee, Suh-yoon, & Si-soo Park. "#MeToo spills over into Korea's music industry". *The Korea Times*. (25.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_244740.html
- Park, Jin-hai. "#MeToo is another 'candlelight protest", *The Korea Times*. (26.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/culture/2018/02/135_244739.html
- Park, Jin-hai. "Actor's confession of sexual harassment backfires". *The Korea Times*. (26.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/art/2018/02/398_244780.html
- Park, Moo-jong. "The tip of the iceberg". *The Korea Times*. (01.03.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/opinion/2018/03/137_244896.html
- Park, Si-soo. "Veteran actor denies sexual misconduct". *The Korea Times*. (20.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_244464.html
- Unkown. "#MeToo moment for the poor and powerless". *Los Angeles Times via The Korea Times*. (07.01.18)

 http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/opinion/2018/01/137_242025.html
- Unknown. "Female prosecutor speaks out on own sex crime victim". *Yonhap via The Korea Times*. (31.01.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/01/113_243296.html
- Unknown. "#MeToo movement at Asiana". *The Korea Times*. (05.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/opinion/2018/02/137_243571.html
- Unknown. "Custom or crime?". *The Korea Times*. (20.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/opinion/2018/02/137_244485.html
- Unknown. "President Moon pledges full support for #MeToo campaign". *The Korea Times*. (26.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_244784.html
- Unknown. "Prosecution in crisis". *Yonhap via The Korea Times*. (26.02.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/opinion/2018/02/137_244773.html

- Unknown. "One month into South Korea's MeToo movement... who's next?". *Yonhap via The Korea Times*. (28.02.18)

 http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/02/113_244881.html
- Unknown. "Prosecutor convicted of sexual misconduct". *Yonhap via The Korea Times*. (11.04.18) http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/04/113_247081.html

Korea JoongAng Daily

- Ahn, Hye-ri. "'Pandora's box is now open,' says professor about Me Too." *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (07.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045358
- Ahn, Hye-ri. (editorial) "Liars until proven honest?" *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (03.07.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045342
- Ahn, Hai-ri, & Soo-young Choi. "'Women should speak with one voice,' says professor."

 Korea JoongAng Daily. (28.02.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045072
- Cho, Han-dae, & Esther Chung. "Low-key funeral for actor accused of sexual abuse" *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (11.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045493
- Chung, Esther. "Reporter accuses Chung of Sexual misconduct." *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (07.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045317
- Chung, Esther. "Fallout goes on for Ko Un, other Me Too perpetrators". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (12.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045522
- Chung, Esther. "Seoul court denies arrest warrant for An Hee-jung" *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (29.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3046242
- Chung, Ju-hee. "Victims of sex abuse find scant legal recourse." *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (02.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045147

- Editorial. "Shame on the prosecution." *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (31.01.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044085
- Editorial. "Laws must keep up". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (06.02.19) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3059060
- Editorial. "Listen to their voices". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (21.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044808
- Editorial. "Still morally guilty". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (15.08.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3051942
- Haggard, Stephan. "Korea's Me Too moment". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (05.11.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3055154
- Hong, Sang-ji, & Min-jung Lee. "Rights commission to question Me Too men". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (03.04.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3046448
- Hong, Sang-ji, & Woo-young Song. "Hotline sees Korea's Me Too movement grow." *Korea JoongAng Daily.* (20.02.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044734
- Hong, Sang-ji, & Woo-young Song. "More victims contact women's hotline as Me Too movement grows in Korea. Korea JoongAng Daily. (20.02.18)
 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044723
- Hong, Sang-ji, Sung-kuk Yu, & Jeong-yeon Kim. "Society slowly starting to change after Me Too". (06.04.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3046604
- Jin, Min-ji. "Cho Jae-hyun embroiled in Me Too scandal: Veteran avtor plans to step down from current starring role in tvN series 'Cross'". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (25.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044918
- Jin, Min-ji. "Agency cuts ties with embattled Jo Min-ki." *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (26.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044957

- Jung, Myung-suk. "Korea's war between genders gets hotter". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (15.05.19) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3063091
- Kang, Chan-ho. (editorial). "Liberal Hypocrisy" *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (22.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044945
- Kim, Eun-bin, & Eun-jin Kim. "Prosecutors grapple with groping revelation." *Korea JoongAng* Daily. (31.01.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044047
- Kim, Hyoung-gu, & Esther Chung. "Me Too allegations plague Seoul mayoral race". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (11.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045496
- Kim, Min-wook, Sung-wook Wee, & Sun-Young Lim. "Official kill projects amid Me Too".

 *Korea JoongAng Daily. (01.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045104
- Kim, Sarah. "Me Too' prosecutor goes public with groping." *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (31.01.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044016
- Kim, Sarah. "Rape accusation force governor out of office." *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (06.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045308
- Kim, Sarah. "South Chungcheong Gov. An Hee-jung resigns for raping secretary. *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (07.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045264
- Kim, Sarah, Kyu-jin Choi, & Yoo-jin Kwon. "Me Too movement keeos building up steam".

 Korea JoongAng Daily. (05.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045200
- Kim, Sarah, Kyu-jin Choi, Sang-ji Hong, & Min-kyun Baek. "New school year begins with a chorus of Me Too" *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (20.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045872
- Lee, Sung-eun. "An Hee-jung accused of rapes by second woman". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (08.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045390

- Lee, Sung-eun. "An may face third rape accuser". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (14.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045627
- Lee, Sung-eun, & Ji-yu Hong. "In reversal, fallen governor denies rape allegations". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (20.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045811
- Lee, Sung-eun, & Ji-yu Hong. "Former South Chungcheong Gov. An not guilty of rape, sexual assault". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (15.08.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3051885
- Lee, Sung-eun, Ji-yu Hong, & Jin-ho Jeong. "An shows up to be grilled about reports of rape". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (09.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045429
- Lee, Sun-min. "Me Too accusations snowball among the arts". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (22.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044776
- Lee, Sun-min, & Hyun-kyung Moon. "Lee Youn-taek sentenced to six years in prison:

 Theater director if found guilty of all sexual assault charges". *Korea JoongAng Daily*.

 (20.09.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3053408
- Lee, Sun-min, & Min-ji Jin. "Arts world joins the chorus of #MeToo: As more come forward with stories of sexual assault, poet addresses issues in literary world". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (07.02.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044351
- Moon, So-young. "Creating a system to check power". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (30.09.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3053679
- Noh, Jin-ho, & Jeong-hyun Lee. "When public outrage extends to family members". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (14.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045645
- Ser, Myo-ja. "Justice Ministry probes its own assaults." *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (02.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044146

- Ser, Myo-ja, & Jin Heo. "Moon's approval rating dips over Me Too case". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (08.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045382
- Shim, Kyu-seok. "Appeals court sentences ex-Gov. An to jail time". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (02.02.19) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3059024
- Shim, Kyu-seok. "Prosecutors request 4 years for An in rape case". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (28.07.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3051158
- Shim, Kyu-seok. "Supreme Court upholds verdict on An Hee-jung". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (10.09.19) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3067802
- Sung, Ji-eun. "Jo Min-ki to be questioned by police". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (06.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045299
- Sung, Ji-eun. "Director Lee Jae-ryung defends abuse victims". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (26.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3046125
- Sung, Ji-eun, & Min-ji Jin. "Authorities dig deeper into claims". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (21.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045943
- Unknown. "Jo Min-ki denies abuse allegations". *Yonhap via Korea JoongAng Daily*. (20.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044728
- Unknown. "Oh Dal-su denies sexual misconduct claims". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (26.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044956
- Unknown. "Former official questioned over sexual assault" *Yonhap via Korea JoongAng Daily*. (27.02.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044964
- Unknown. "Women demand Lee be probed" *Yonhap via Korea JoongAng Daily*. (28.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045052
- Unknown. "Time to protect the victim". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (07.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045347

- Unknown. "Lee Youn-taek grilled over assault allegations". *Yonhap via Korea JoongAng Daily*. (18.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045778
- Unknown. "Cyberbullies take their opinions to extremes". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (01.04.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3046328
- Unkown. "Court denies warrant for prosecutor in Me Too case". *Yonhap via Korea JoongAng Daily*. (19.04.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3047185
- Unknown. "Prosecutors launch appeal in An's rape case". *Yonhap via Korea JoongAng Daily*. (21.08.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3052149
- Unknown. "An Hee-jung stoic in appeals court hearing". *Yonhap via Korea JoongAng Daily*. (21.12.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3057260
- Unkown. "Korea's top culture stories of 2018: A look back at why the Me Too Movement, inter-Korean relations and, of course, BTS dominated the headlines this year". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (22.12.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3057268
- Unknown. "Noted director's 7-year prison term upheld". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (25.07.19) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3065942
- Yim, Seung-hye. "Gov't takes action amid Me Too". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (08.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045370
- Yoon, Ho-jin, Sa-ra Park, & Sarah Kim. "Harassment stories mushroom" *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (06.02.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044244
- Yoon, So-yeon. (1) "Theater bigwig Lee Youn-taek apologizes for sexual abuse". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (19.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044676

- Yoon, So-yeon. (2) "Theatre maestro hit with accusations: Veteran writer, director and producer steps down from official posts". *Korean JoongAng Daily*. (19.02.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3044641
- Yoon, So-yeon. "Jo Min-ki found dead after abuse accusations" *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (10.03.18) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045421
- Yoon, So-yeon. "Lee Youn-tack gets 7 years in prison." *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (10.04.19) http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3061646
- Yu, Sung-kuk, & Esther Chung. "Police to summon Lee Youn-taek on March 17". *Korea JoongAng Daily*. (16.03.18)

 http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3045656

Hankyoreh

- Editorial. "What the prosecutor's #MeToo says." [어느 현직 여검사의 #미투가 말하는 것] Hankyoreh. (31.01.18) http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/opinion/editorial/829949.html
- Kim, Y. "Moon Moo-il: acts in response to sexual assault accusations" [문무일 "여검사 성추행 의혹, 응분의 조치"] *Hankyoreh*. (31.01.18)

 http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/society_general/830118.html
- Nam, Ji-eun. "Conspiracies of power and silence engulf the theatrical world" [권력과 침묵의 공모자들, 연극계를 성범죄 늪에 빠뜨렸다] *Hankyoreh*. (20.02.18) http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/culture/culture_general/832766.html
- Park, Da-hae. "Less sexual jokes in the workplace after the MeToo-movement." ['미투'운동 이후 직장 내 성적인 농담 줄었다] *Hankyoreh*. (15.04.19) http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/women/890087.html
- Seong, Yeon-cheol, & Kyu-nam Kim. "Sexual harassment. President Moon: 'The victim must be able to speak without fear'" [검사 성추행에…문 대통령 "피해자가 두려움 없이 말할

- 수 있어야"] *Hankyoreh.* (31.01.18) http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/politics/bluehouse/830131.html
- Shin, J., Y. Seo, & H. Ko. "#MeToo movement comes to South Korea in wake of Seo Ji-hyeon allegations" ["나도 당했다" 번지는 #미투… "함께 싸우겠다" 연대 확산] *Hankyoreh*. (02.02.18) http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/society_general/830526.html
- Yeo, H. "Team organized to investigate prosecutor sexual assault... Ahn Tae-gun investigation." [대검, '검사 성추행' 진상 조사단 구성…안태근도 조사 방침.]

 Hankyoreh. (31.01.18) http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/society_general/830178.html
- Yoo, S. "[Exclusive] 1 out of 10 female filmmakers, "I was asked to have unwanted sex"" [[단독] 여성 영화인 10 명 중 1 명 "원치 않는 성관계 요구 받았다"] *Hankyoreh*. (07.02.18) http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/culture/movie/831160.html

Mainichi Shimbun:

- Aoshima, Ken. "Coverage restrictions? Discussion between ministry and press clubs". [取材制限招く? 省庁と記者クラブ協議.] *Mainichi Shimbun.* (20.06.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180621/k00/00m/040/139000c
- Editorial. The Ministry of Finance's handling of alleged sexual harassment is wrong. [財務省のセクハラ疑惑反論 「名乗り出て」はお門違い] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (18.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180418/ddm/005/070/036000c
- Editorial. "Sexual harassment and the Japanese society; is this a 21st century developed country?" [セクハラと日本社会 これが21世紀の先進国か.] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (30.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180430/ddm/005/070/002000c
- Editorial. "For how long will Aso's insane remark about 'no sexual harassment' last" [「セクハラ罪はない」発言 麻生氏の非常識いつまで.] *Mainichi Shimbun.* (08.05.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180508/ddm/005/070/172000c
- Goda, Tsukimi. "First lawsuit 29 years ago, former plaintiff woman about criticized victim; 'together', 'the complaint against former vice minister is not wrong'". [29年前に初の訴訟 元原告女性、被害者たたき「一緒」 「前次官告発、間違ってない」] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (01.05.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180501/ddm/041/040/039000c

- Hitoyuki, Tanaka. "Government measures; bureaucratic executives needs to have attendance to mandatory training confirmed by personnel department". [官僚幹部、研修義務化 人事局が受講確認 政府対策案.] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (06.06.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180606/ddm/005/010/095000c
- Ide, Shimpei. Press club protests against Ministry of Finance's request. [財務省調査要請、記者クラブ抗議 新聞労連も声明] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (19.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180419/ddm/041/010/151000c
- Kobayashi, Chikako. "Protest staged in Tokyo over Finance Minister Aso's handling of sexual harassment case". *Mainichi Shimbun*. (07.05.18) https://mainichi.jp/english/articles/20180507/p2a/00m/0na/027000c
- Kowaka, Wataru, & Daisuke Oka. The Ministry of Finance's sweet recognition of the opposite side. [財務省、認識甘さ露呈 すべての対応裏目] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (20.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180420/ddm/002/010/139000c
- Nakamura, Kasane. "No to Ministry of Finance investigation": submitted petition with 27,000 signatures from attorney's and others. [「財務省調査ノー」 弁護士ら署名 2. 7万 筆提出] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (20.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180420/ddm/002/010/141000c
- Nakamura, Kasane, Satoko Nakagawa, & Haruka Udagawa. Vice Finance Minister resigns, giving interest to the frustration of sexual harassment externally. [財務次官辞任 社外セクハラ深刻 利害関係、泣き寝入り] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (20.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180420/ddm/041/010/179000c
- Narita, Yuka, & Epo Ishiyama. Cartoonist: The Ministry of Finance's corrosion is showing more and more. [漫画家「財務省の腐食どんどん露呈してる」] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (19.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180419/k00/00e/040/234000c
- Noguchi, Takenori. "Cabinet decide 'Sexual harassment' does not exist". [「セクハラ罪」存在 せず 答弁書を閣議決定.] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (18.05.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180518/k00/00e/010/220000c
- Oka, Daisuke. "Ministry of finance acknowledge sexual harassment. Reduction of retirement allowance. Situation changed due to announcement [from TV Asahi]. Ruling part also

- criticizing it for being 'too late'". [財務省処分、セクハラ認定 退職金減 被害公表で事態変化 「遅きに失した」与党も批判.] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (28.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180428/ddm/041/010/152000c
- Oka, Daisuke, & Masahiro Tateno. "Suspicion of sexual harassment. Vice minister resigned. Government criticized for criticizing victim." [セクハラ疑惑 次官辞任 政府・与党、甘い認識 相次ぐ被害者批判、野党反発] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (25.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180425/ddm/003/010/117000c
- Oka, Daisuke, & Naoko Furuyashiki. Suspicion of Vice Finance Minister: requests cooperation from female reporter, Ministry of Finance will investigate, neutrality questioned. [財務次官疑惑 女性記者に協力依頼 財務省が調査、中立性に疑問] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (17.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180417/ddm/002/010/069000c
- Okamura, Takashi. "'Far from sexual harassment' post to female lawmakers, is under fire". [女性議員らに「セクハラ縁遠い」 投稿炎上.] *Mainichi Shimbun.* (23.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180423/ddm/041/010/166000c
- Okubo, Wataru, & Daisuke Oka. "Ministry of Finance's answer to" [財務省、認識甘さ露呈すべての対応裏目] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (20.40.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180420/ddm/002/010/139000c
- Shiota, Aya. "Job-hunting students one on one contact is 'hot bed' as well". [就活の学生も 個別接触が「温床」.] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (02.05.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180503/k00/00m/040/048000c
- Shiota, Aya. "Ito Shiori appeals: 'No matter what clothes you wear...'" [「どんな服を着ても…」 伊藤詩織さん訴え.] *Mainichi Shimbun.* (12.09.19) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20190912/ddm/012/040/104000c
- Shiota, Aya, Satoko Nakagawa, & Sumire Kunieda. "'Sexual violence hurts a human's foundation' The damage is finally acknowledged: victory to Ito Shiori and the social movement". [「性暴力は人の土台傷つける」被害やっと認定 伊藤詩織さん、社会動かし勝訴.] *Mainichi Shimbun.* (19.12.19)

 https://mainichi.jp/articles/20191218/k00/00m/040/308000c

- Takeuchi, Nozomu. *Mainichi Shimbun*. Government part supports vice minister's investigation method [次官更迭論、与党で拡大 調査手法も疑問] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (18.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180418/ddm/001/010/087000c
- Udagawa, Haruka, Satoko Nakagawa, & Kasane Nakamura. "Tokio member sends documents for inspection. Victims hit relentlessly online by 'honey trap theory'". [TOKIOメンバー書類送検 執拗な「被害者たたき」 ネットに卑劣な「ハニトラ説」.] *Mainichi Shimbun*. (29.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/articles/20180429/ddm/041/040/168000c
- Unknown. "Japanese actress accuses director, starts #MeToo group". *Mainichi Shimbun*. (27.04.18) https://mainichi.jp/english/articles/20180427/p2g/00m/0dm/079000c

Asahi Shimbun

- Editorial, "Don't hold back the countermeasures, let's support it" [対処法は抱え込まず、支えてもらおう.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (22.05.18) p. 25
- Editorial. "Ito's prevailing social pathology questioned as well" [伊藤氏の勝訴の病理も問われた] *Asahi Shimbun*. (20.12.19) p. 14
- Fujita, Naoya. "(Fujita Naoya's online interview) Women's opposition, transformation and repulsion."[藤田直哉のネット方面見聞録)女性の反旗、変容と反発] *Asahi Shimbun*. (28.12.19) p. 2
- Ito, Mari. "Damaged caused by sexual violence = women; transgender speaks up at demonstration without caring about it. [性暴力被害=女性、思い込まないでデモでこえ上げたトランスジェンダー.] *Asahi Shimbun*. (11.04.20) p. 7
- Kasai, Tetsuya, Hidesho Yoshizawa, & Satoru Murata. "Insensitive remarks about sexual harassment, first of all Aso-san and LDP members." [セクハラ鈍感発言やまず麻生氏も、自民議員も.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (12.05.18) p. 35
- Kawariko. "Daughter sexually violated, guilt reversed. Flower demonstration to change the society's thinking". [娘への性暴力、逆転有罪 フラワーデモが社会の空気を変えた.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (23.03.20) p. 60

- Kowaka, Rie, Misuzu Kiki, & Mitsuru Yabuta. "(Adult's health room) Why sex crimes? Rape accuser Ito Shiori continues to ask. Girl's group." [(オトナの保険室) 性犯罪なぜ?問い 続けるレイプ被害を告発、伊藤詩織さん。女子組.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (15.09.18) p. 7
- Kuribayashi, Fumiko. "Criticism against the Ministry of Finance for their investigation of sexual harassment and request for cooperation from female reporter." [セクハラ調査、手法に批判財務省から女性記者に協力要請.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (18.04.18) p. 39
- Mishima, Azusa. "(You can understand it from the beginning!) '#MeToo' is spreading, it is spreading all over the world". [(いちからわかる!) 「#MeToo」発信、世界に広がっているね.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (08.03.18) p. 2
- Mishima, Azusa, & Tomoko Yamashita. "(8 things that I want to say goodbye to: 1) the atmosphere of 'shut up, women who speaks up'"[サヨナラシタイ 8 つの呪縛: 1) 「声あげる女性、黙れ」の空気.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (27.02.19) p. 7
- Murao, Nobushisa, Enka Nakano, & Toshiyuki Tanaka. "No sexual harassment, why it does not spread" [セクハラ NO、なぜ届かぬ.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (27.04.18) p. 15
- Murayama, Masaji. (Editor). "(Theory x theory x theory) Mori Chikako, Kimura Sota, Tsuda Daisuke" [(論x論x論) 森千香子、木村壮太、津田大介.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (29.07.18) p. 29
- Senda, Yuki. "Sexual harassment victims/perpetrator, twisting perceptions. [セクハラ 被害者・加害者、ねじれる認識.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (02.06.18) p. 21
- Shinya, Eri, & Shunsuke Abe. "Ito Shiori wins trial. 'The damage can't be fixed' stated former TBS reporter. 'Non-consensual sexual activity' rules Tokyo district court." [伊藤 詩織氏が勝訴「傷は癒えぬ」元 TBS 記者からの「合意ない性行為」認定東京地裁判決] *Asahi Shimbun* (19.12.19) p. 35
- Takahashi, Junko. "(Interview) What did you fight, journalist Ito Shiori? [(インタビュー) 何 と闘ってきましたかジャーナリスト・伊藤詩織さん] *Asahi Shimbun* (06.02.20) p. 13
- Takizawa, Mihoko. "Searching for something 'beyond' empathy, 8th anniversary event. Women's special" [共感の「その先」、探って8周年記念イベント・女子組スペシャル] *Asahi Shimbun.* (20.11.19) p. 4

- Tamaki, Sachiko. "(Towards gender equality with flowers in our hands) 'You're not bad" [(花を手に〜ジェンダー平等へ〜) 「あなたは悪くない」声上げだ.] *Asahi Shimbun*. (26.04.20) p. 17
- Tanaka, Reina. "Sexual damage; 'I can't stand it'. Ito Shiori and others talk at Japan Women's Conference 2018 in Kanazawa, Ishikawa". [性被害「我慢しない」伊藤詩織さんら語る日本女性会議2018in 金沢、石川県.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (13.10.18) p. 27
- Tanaka, Satoko. "Her behavior is #MeToo" [彼女の行動こそ、#MeToo 牟田和恵さん.] *Asahi Shimbun*. (24.04.18) p. 29
- Tozawa, Ayako. "Second rape: sexual victims suffer secondary damage from behavior around them" [「セカンドレイプ」断つには性被害者、周囲の言動で受ける二次被害.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (27.02.20) p. 23
- Ueda, Koji, Hiroshi Kamei, Kasumi Matsuoka, Atsushi Otsuka, Asuka Iwashita, Saku Kuroda, & Hajime Yokota. "Fukuda's 'excessive sin'; accused by TV Asahi female reporter for sexual harassment." [テレ朝女性記者がセクハラ被害も訴えても居直った、福田 次官の"余罪"] *Asahi Shimbun*. (11.05.18) p. 159
- Ueno, Chizuko. "We do not stand by". [私たちはガマンしない.] Asashi Shimbun. p. 18
- Unknown. "Hirokawa Ryuichi apologizes" [報道受け広河隆一氏が謝罪.] *Asahi Shimbun*. (27.12.18) p. 25
- Unknown. "Acquittal still denies sexual violence, 'remarkable difficult to resist' says victim and daughter." [性暴力、無罪判決続き疑問娘の同意なく性交一「抵抗著しく困難」否定] *Asahi Shimbun.* (17.04.19) p. 35
- Yamamoto, Naoka, & Satoko Tanaka. "'Second rape' sexual victim's secondary damaged caused by surrounding behavior." [「セカンドレイプ」断つには性被害者、周囲の言動で受ける二次被害] *Asahi Shimbun.* (27.02.20)
- Yoshigaki, Fumiko. "Sapporo: protests Aso's remarks of 'no sexual harassment'". [麻生氏発言 に札幌でも抗議「セクハラ罪ない」] *Asahi Shimbun.* (08.05.18) p. 30
- Yoshioka, Keiko. (Editorial). "Ito Shiori's 'Black Box', a seed that was sown for the future." [伊藤詩織さんの「黒箱」未来に向けてまいた種.] *Asahi Shimbun.* (27.07.19) p. 13

The Japan Times

- Brasor, Philip. "#MeToo movement confuses media in Japan". *The Japan Times*. (26.11.17) p. 17
- Brasot, Philip. "Japanese media's hits and misses of 2017". The Japan Times. (31.12.17) p. 17
- Chen, Lulu Yilun, Kurumi Mori, & Sam Kim. "Dealmaking in hostess bars thrives in corporate Asia". *The Japan Times*. (24.01.19) p. 3
- Daimon, Sayuri, & Mizuho Aoki. "Me Too rises in Japan as sexually harassed journalists speak out". *The Japan Times*. (22.04.18)

 https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2018/04/22/national/social-issues/sexual-harassment-scandal-highlights-a-larger-problem-in-japans-media/#.XrRcdsgzaM9
- Editorial. "A turning point in the war on sexual harassment?" *The Japan Times*. (03.10.17) p. 8
- Editorial. "Better legal protection for sex crime victims". The Japan Times. (28.12.19) p. 8
- Eglinton, Andrew, & Mika Eglintion. "The experiment continues in Kyoto". *The Japan Times*. (05.10.18) p. 16
- Gade, Misha. "Making it crystal clear that no means no". The Japan Times. (12.06.18) p. 11
- Ishikura, Yoko. "Are we addressing the core labor issues?". The Japan Times. (12.03.18) p. 9
- Ito, Masami. "Shifting attitudes toward sexual violence". *The Japan Times*. (07.01.18) p. 10-12
- Ito, Masami. "Solidarity". The Japan Times. (24.02.19) p. 11-13
- Kageyama, Yuri. "Cries of abuse in Catholic Church start to be heard in Japan". *The Japan Times*. (23.12.19) p. 3
- Kelts, Roland. "#MeToo allegations roil U.S. anime conventions". *The Japan Times*. (11.03.19) p. 11
- Kyodo. "Sex harassment countermeasures blasted as weak". *The Japan Times*. (11.02.19) p. 7

 Kyodo. "Ito recount rape allegation at court hearing". (09.07.19) p. 2

- Kyodo. "Successful suit a 'landmark' for rape cases: Ito". The Japan Times. (21.12.19) p. 1-2
- Kyodo. "Former Tv reporter appeals ruling in Japan ##MeToo case". *The Japan Times*. (06.01.20) https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2020/01/06/national/crime-legal/former-tv-reporter-appeals-ruling-japan-metoo-case/#.XrRavcgzaM9
- Miyaku, Kuni. "Where ruining people is still considered sport". *The Japan Times*. (02.10.18) p. 8
- Mochizuki, Toma. "#KuToo movement looks to gives women a leg up". *The Japan Times*. (11.06.19) p. 3
- Mori, Kurumi, & Shoko Oda. "Me Too becomes We Too to overcome victim-blaming". 16.05.18) p. 3
- Nakao, Yuka. "Scholar calls Japan's gender problem 'human disaster'". *The Japan Times*. (03.07.29) p. 4
- O'Dwyer, Shaun. "What lies behind Shiori Ito's lonely #MeToo struggle". *The Japan Times* (26.01.18) https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2020/01/26/commentary/japan-commentary/lies-behind-shiori-itos-lonely-metoo-struggle/#.XrCWy8gzaM8
- Oda, Shoko. "With NH Foods resignations, has 'Me Too' reached corporate Japan?". *The Japan Times.* (21.02.18) p. 4
- Osaki, Tomohiro. "Alleged Abe link to dropped rape charges probed". *The Japan Times*. (23.11.17) p. 2
- Osumi, Magdalena. "Ito wins damages in rape case". The Japan Times. (19.12.19) p. 1-2
- Otake, Tomoko, & Tomohiro Osaki. "Journalist rape allegation returns in civil suit". *The Japan Times*. (07.12.17) p. 2
- Pesek, William. "Japan's quiet #MeToo movement says everything". *The Japan Times*. (13.01.18) p. 8
- Rall, Ted. "#MeToo: A cultural workaround to a legal failure". *The Japan Times*. (23.05.18) p. 11

- Schilling, Mark. "Is the feudal era over for Japan's talent agencies?". *The Japan Times*. (03.05.18) p. 12
- Shirakawa, Toko. "Gender equality and the mass media". The Japan Times. (20.11.17) p.8
- Shirakawa, Toko. "Corporate Japan slow to grasp #MeToo". The Japan Times. (08.01.18) p. 7
- Shirakawa, Toko. "How to stop sexual harassment". The Japan Times. (23.05.18) p. 10
- Shoji, Kaori. "Blinking in the dust left by the #MeToo charge". *The Japan Times*. (13.02.18) p. 7
- Shoji, Kaori. "Japanese women find strength in Me Too" *The Japan Times*. (26.03.18) https://www.japantimes.co.jp/life/2018/03/26/language/japanese-women-find-strength/#.XrRcBsgzaM9
- Sieg, Linda. "Outrage at acquittals in rape cases sparks calls to fic law". *Reuters via The Japan Times*. (13.06.19) p. 3
- Smith, Alyssa L. "#MeToo assault tag hits Japan". The Japan Times. (22.10.17) p. 17
- St. Michi, Patrick. "Online media give voice to #MeToo". The Japan Times. (22.06.18) p. 11
- Sugiyama, Satoshi. "Tabloid faces backlash over list of colleges for 'easy girls'". *The Japan Times*. (08.01.19) p. 2
- Thompson, Kevin. "Taunts, tweets and tough talk: Quotes of 2017". *The Japan Times*. (14.12.17) p. 7
- Unknown. "#MeToo yet to make ompact on working life: poll". *The Japan Times*. (26.05.18) p. 2
- Unknown. "Asian film's #MeToo moment". The Japan Times. (23.07.19) p. 7
- Watanabe Natsume. "Sexual assault prompts look at nation's past". *The Japan Times*. (12.05.18) p. 3
- Yamaguchi, Mari. "In poll, female journalists report sexual misconduct". *The Japan Times*. (23.05.18) p. 2

Yamasaki, Alisa. "In Japan, we too need to talk about sexual assault". *The Japan Times*. (09.11.17) p. 11

Yamasaki, Alisa. "Hashtag activism raises new voices". The Japan Times. (17.01.19) p. 7

Others

- Cho, Chi Hyoung. "[Law talk] Abolishing the hoju system." *The Korea Herald.* (06.04.10) http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20050323000033
- Ito, Shiori. "Saying #MeToo in Japan". *Politico*. (04.01.18) https://www-politico-eu.ezproxy.uio.no/article/metoo-sexual-assault-women-rights-japan/
- Ock, Hyun-ju. "Regionalism, two-party dominance back to politics in S. Korea." *The Korea Herald.* (16.04.20) http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20200416000918
- Unknown. "Sweden approves new law recognizing sex without consent as rape." *BBC*. (24.05.18) https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-44230786
- Unknown. "What Moon Jae-in pledged to do as president." *The Korea Herald*. (10.05.17) http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20170509000521